SPINAL STENOSIS AND INTERVERTEBRAL DISC DISEASE

The role of sequence variations in collagen IX and XI, and inflammatory factors in spinal disorders

NOORA NOPONEN-HIETALA

Faculty of Medicine, Department of Medical Biochemistry and Molecular Biology, Biocenter Oulu, University of Oulu

OULU 2005



NOORA NOPONEN-HIETALA

SPINAL STENOSIS AND INTERVERTEBRAL DISC DISEASE

The role of sequence variations in collagen IX and XI, and inflammatory factors in spinal disorders

Academic Dissertation to be presented with the assent of the Faculty of Medicine, University of Oulu, for public discussion in Auditorium of the Medipolis (Kiviharjuntie 11), on May 26th, 2005, at 1 p.m.

OULUN YLIOPISTO, OULU 2005

Copyright © 2005 University of Oulu, 2005

Supervised by Professor Leena Ala-Kokko

Reviewed by Docent Jari Arokoski Docent Anna-Marja Säämänen

ISBN 951-42-7702-3 (nid.) ISBN 951-42-7703-1 (PDF) http://herkules.oulu.fi/isbn9514277031/ ISSN 0355-3221 http://herkules.oulu.fi/issn03553221/

OULU UNIVERSITY PRESS OULU 2005

Noponen-Hietala, Noora, Spinal stenosis and intervertebral disc disease. The role of sequence variations in collagen IX and XI, and inflammatory factors in spinal disorders

Faculty of Medicine, Department of Medical Biochemistry and Molecular Biology, Biocenter Oulu, University of Oulu, P.O.Box 5000, FIN-90014 University of Oulu, Finland 2005 Oulu, Finland

Abstract

Genetic factors have been implicated to play a role in both degenerative lumbar spinal stenosis (LSS) and intervertebral disc disease (IDD). Sequence variations in the genes coding for collagen IX and inflammatory mediators have been indicated as risk factors for IDD.

Nine genes coding for intervertebral disc (IVD) collagens I, II, IX and XI and aggrecan (*AGC1*) were analyzed for sequence variations in 29 Finnish individuals with LSS. In addition, two polymorphisms in the vitamin D receptor gene and one in the matrix metalloproteinase-3 gene were studied. Study subjects were analyzed both clinically and radiologically. Results indicated an association between the *COL11A2* IVS6⁻⁴ a to t polymorphism and LSS (p = 0.0016). Moreover, the t/t genotype was found more often in the patient group compared to controls (p = 0.0011). A novel splicing mutation, likely resulting in the synthesis of a truncated protein, was identified in *COL9A2*.

Eight hundred four Chinese individuals were screened for the presence of the Trp2 and Trp3 alleles. The Trp2 allele was found in 20% of the individuals compared to the previously reported 5% in Finnish patients with IDD characterized by sciatica. The Trp2 allele was found to predispose to IVD degeneration and end plate herniations, increasing the risk by 2.4-fold from 40 to 49 years of age. In addition, the degeneration was worse in individuals with the Trp2 allele. The risk for annular tears was 4-fold greater in study subjects from 30 to 39 years of age who were Trp2 positive. Surprisingly, the Trp3 allele was absent even though it was found in about 9% of Finnish individuals.

One hundred fifty-five Finnish individuals with IDD characterized by sciatica were analyzed for sequence variations in four genes coding for inflammatory mediators IL1A, IL1B, IL6, and TNFA. In addition, sixteen polymorphisms in inflammatory mediator genes were analyzed. The results identified an association between sciatica and the $E5^{+15}T>A$ polymorphism in IL6 (p = 0.007). A significant association was also seen in the IL6 haplotype analysis (-597 g>a, -572 g>c, -174 g>c and $E5^{+15}T>A$). The association of the GGGA haplotype with the disease was highly significant (p = 0.0033).

Keywords: collagen, inflammation, intervertebral disc disease, spinal stenosis

Acknowledgements

This work was carried out at the Department of Medical Biochemistry and Molecular Biology, University of Oulu, at the Center of Gene Therapy, MCP Hahnemann University, Philadelphia, USA, and at the Center for Gene Therapy, Tulane University, New Orleans, USA, during the years 1999 to 2005.

I want to express my deepest gratitude to my supervisor Professor Leena Ala-Kokko. Her continuing optimism and inspiring ideas were irreplaceable in completing this work. Through these years, she has supported me unfailingly and always been available when I needed help with my research. Her and her husband, Dr. James Hyland, always had the energy to organize extracurricular activities during my stay in Philadelphia and New Orleans.

I wish to thank Jaro Karppinen, MD, PhD, for providing us with most of the clinical information. His enthusiasm for this research has been enormous and without him, the completion of this work would not have been so much fun. Minna Männikkö, PhD, deserves my warmest thanks for always taking her time when answering my questions and guiding me through the completion of my thesis. I wish to express my gratitude to Professors Taina Pihlajaniemi, Kari I. Kivirikko and Ilmo Hassinen for providing excellent research facilities and an enthusiastic atmosphere at the department. I am grateful to Professor Darwin J. Prockop, Director of the Center for Gene Therapy, for giving me the honour of working in his department.

I am grateful to all my co-authors. I have had the great honour of working with a group of inspiring people and specialists in their fields. I wish to thank Jurg Ott, PhD, for doing extraordinary statistical work and Malcolm Hicks, MA, for reviewing the language of the manuscripts. Docents Jari Arokoski and Anna-Marja Säämänen are gratefully recognized for their careful revision of the language of this thesis and Sandra Hänninen, M.Sc., for valuable comments on the language of this thesis.

My co-workers in the lab, Iita Virtanen, Marja Majava, Mirka Vuoristo, Eveliina Jakkula, Heini Hartikka, Minna and Juha Jäälinoja, Olli Kämäräinen, Hong Li, Merja Välkkilä, Jaana Lohiniva and Miia Melkoniemi deserve my warmest gratitude for many enjoyable discussions and assistance. I also want to thank the faculty and staff at the Center for Gene Therapy, Jarmo and Jaana Körkkö, Jussi Vuoristo, Jaana Peters, Justin

Manges, Christina L. Troxell, Joni Ylöstalo, Brian T. Butcher, Linda Ledet and all the others.

I am grateful to Aira Harju, Minta Lumme, Helena Suvilehto, Satu Koljonen and Irma Vuoti for their expert laboratory assistance. I also want to thank Pertti Vuokila, Marja-Leena Kivelä, Auli Kinnunen, Seppo Lähdesmäki and Risto Helminen for taking care of the practical matters in the department.

I want to thank my friends, especially Kaisa Juuti and Anne Mäntyniemi, for their continuous support, and Janne Roine for his expert computer assistance. I also wish to express my deepest gratitude to Hannu Hietala for his support and extraordinary lab work. I am indebted to my parents, Sirkka-Liisa and Ilkka, who have supported me in so many ways during these years. My sister Salla deserves a hug for always reminding her big sister that there are other things in life than just work and research.

This work was financially supported by the Farmos Research Foundation, the Finnish Medical Foundation, and the Finnish Cultural Foundation.

Oulu, March 2005

Noora Noponen-Hietala

Abbreviations

4Hyp	4-hydroxyproline		
AGC1			
AR	aggrecan		
	population attributable risk		
bp •DNIA	basepair		
cDNA	complementary DNA		
COL	collagenous domain		
Col9a1	mouse $\alpha 1(IX)$ collagen gene		
COL9A2	human $\alpha 2(IX)$ collagen gene		
CMD	cartilage matrix deficiency		
CSGE	conformation sensitive gel electrophoresis		
СТ	computed tomography		
DDD	degenerative disc disease		
FACIT	fibril-associated collagen with interrupted triple helices		
Gly	glysine		
HIZ	high intensity zone		
IDD	intervertebral disc disease		
IFNG	interferon gamma gene		
IL	interleukin		
IVD	intervertebral disc		
kb	kilobase		
LDD	lumbar disc disease		
LSS	lumbar spinal stenosis		
MMP	matrix metalloproteinase		
MRI	magnetic resonance imaging		
mRNA	messenger RNA		
MS	multiple sclerosis		
NC	noncollagenous		
OA	osteoarthritis		
OLF	ossification of the ligamentum flavum		
OPLL	ossification of the posterior longitudinal ligament		
OR	odds ratio		
UK	00051000		

PCR	polymerase chain reaction
Pro	proline
RT-PCR	reverse transcriptase PCR
SNP	single nucleotide polymorphism
TNF	tumor necrosis factor
Trp	tryptophan
TR/TE	repetition time/echo time
VDR	vitamin D receptor
VNTR	variable number of tandem repeats
Х	any amino acid
Y	any amino acid

List of original articles

This thesis is based on the following articles, which are referred to in the text by their Roman numerals:

- I Noponen-Hietala N, Kyllönen E, Männikkö M, Ilkko E, Karppinen J, Ott J & Ala-Kokko L (2003) Sequence variations in the collagen IX and XI genes are associated with degenerative lumbar spinal stenosis. Ann Rheum Dis 62: 1208-1214.
- II Jim JJT^{*}, Noponen-Hietala N^{*}, Cheung KMC^{*}, Ott J, Karppinen J, Sahraravand A, Luk KDK, Yip S-P, Song Y-Q, Leong JCY, Cheah KSE, Ala-Kokko L & Chan D. The Trp2 allele of collagen IX is an age-dependent risk factor for the development and severity of intervertebral disc degeneration. Spine, in press.
- III Noponen-Hietala N, Virtanen I, Karttunen R, Schwenke S, Jakkula E, Li H, Merikivi R, Ott J, Karppinen J & Ala-Kokko L (2005) Genetic vartions in *IL6* associate with intervertebral disc disease characterized by sciatica. Pain, 114:186-194.

^{*}These authors contributed equally to this work. In addition, some unpublished data are presented.

Contents

Abstract	
Acknowledgements	
Abbreviations	
List of original articles	
Contents	
1 Introduction	15
2 Review of the literature	17
2.1 Spine	
2.1.1 Anatomy and function	17
2.1.2 Intervertebral disc	
2.2 IVD proteins	
2.2.1 Collagens	
2.2.1.1 Collagen biosynthesis	19
2.2.1.2 Collagen II	
2.2.1.3 Collagen IX	21
2.2.1.4 Collagen XI	
2.2.2 Aggrecan	
2.3 Intervertebral disc disease	
2.3.1 General	
2.3.2 Symptoms and radiological findings	
2.3.3 Environmental and constitutional factors	
2.3.4 Intervertebral disc degeneration	
2.3.4.1 Age-related changes	
2.3.4.2 Radiological classifications	
2.3.5 Spinal stenosis	
2.4 Genetic factors in IDD	
2.4.1 Family and twin studies	
2.4.2 Collagen IX tryptophan alleles	
2.4.3 <i>AGC1</i> polymorphism	
2.4.4 VDR polymorphisms	
2.4.5 Matrix metalloproteinases	29

2.4.6 Collagens XI and VI in LSS	30
2.5 Animal models	
2.5.1 Collagen II animal models	30
2.5.2 Collagen IX animal models	31
2.5.3 Collagen XI animal models	
2.5.4 Cmd mice	
2.6 Inflammation and IDD	33
2.6.1 Inflammatory mediators	33
2.6.2 Role of inflammatory mediators in IDD	34
2.6.3 Anti-inflammatory treatment	35
3 Outlines of the present research	36
4 Materials and methods	37
4.1 Study subjects (I-III)	37
4.2 Clinical and radiological examination (I-III)	38
4.3 Radiological classification (I-II)	38
4.4 Screening for sequence variations in the genes coding for IVD	
proteins and inflammatory mediators (I-III)	39
4.5 Analysis of the VDR and MMP-3 polymorphisms (I)	40
4.6 RT-PCR (I)	41
4.7 Southern blotting (I)	41
4.8 Analysis of the Trp2 and Trp3 alleles (II)	
4.9 Genotyping of the polymorphisms in the inflammatory mediator genes (III)	42
4.10 Sequencing (I-III)	
4.11 Statistical analysis (I-III)	
5 Results	
5.1 Spinal stenosis (I)	44
5.1.1 Clinical and radiological findings	44
5.1.2 Screening of the genes coding for IVD collagens	
5.1.3 Identification of mutations in AGC1	
5.1.4 MMP-3 and VDR polymorphisms	46
5.2 Collagen IX Trp alleles and IDD in the Chinese study subjects (II)	
5.2.1 Radiological findings	
5.2.2 Analysis of COL9A1, COL9A2 and COL9A3	
5.2.3 Association between radiological findings and Trp2	
5.2.4 Haplotypes	
5.3 Inflammatory mediators and sciatica (III)	
5.3.1 Clinical and radiological findings	47
5.3.2 Analyzing the polymorphisms in the genes coding	
for the inflammatory mediators	
5.3.3 Genotype comparison in four clinical subtypes	
5.3.4 Allele frequencies	
5.3.5 Haplotype frequencies	
6 Discussion	
6.1 Genetic factors in degenerative spinal stenosis	
6.2 Association between Trp2 allele and IDD in the Chinese population	51
6.3 Role of <i>IL6</i> in IDD characterized by sciatica	53

6.4 Conclusion	54
References	

1 Introduction

Intervertebral disc disease (IDD) is a common musculoskeletal disorder that is estimated to cause about 6% of populations' disability. IDD characterized by sciatica, a radiating pain along either leg, is usually caused by intervertebral disc (IVD) herniation. Lifting heavy loads, torsional stress, and motor vehicle driving have been identified as risk factors for this disease. However, recent evidence indicates that genetic factors may also play a role in IDD.

IVDs provide stability to the spine by anchoring the vertebral bodies to each other. They also allow movement between the vertebrae, giving the spine its flexibility. They are composed of three integrated tissues: the gelatinous nucleus pulposus, the laminated annulus fibrosus, and the cartilage end plate. Collagen I accounts for about 70% of the dry weight of the annulus, whereas the nucleus is rich in collagen II. The nucleus also contains small amounts of collagens IX and XI. In addition, collagen IX is found in small amounts in the annulus. Both the annulus and nucleus contain small amounts of collagens VI, and minor amounts of collagens III and V are present throughout the disc. A large proteoglycan, aggrecan, accounts for as much as 50% of the dry weight of the nucleus.

Collagen IX is a heterotrimeric protein composed of three chains, $\alpha 1(IX)$, $\alpha 2(IX)$, and $\alpha 3(IX)$, encoded by *COL9A1*, *COL9A2*, and *COL9A3*, respectively. A Gln to Trp substitution in the $\alpha 2$ chain of collagen IX has been shown to be associated with IDD in the Finnish population. In addition, another study showed that an Arg to Trp substitution in the $\alpha 3(IX)$ chain is a common risk factor for IDD in the Finnish population. Furthermore, an association between an intragenic aggrecan gene (*AGC1*) variable number of tandem repeat (VNTR) polymorphism and disc degeneration has been reported. The results of this study showed an overrepresentation of alleles with a small number of repeats in individuals with multilevel disc degeneration. In addition, an association between disc degeneration and polymorphisms in both the vitamin D receptor (*VDR*) and matrix metalloproteinase-3 (*MMP-3*) gene has been reported in some studies.

When the disc herniates, the adjacent nerve root may be compressed. Herniated IVD tissue has been shown to produce a number of proinflammatory mediators and several studies have suggested that the inflammatory factors are important contributors to sciatic pain.

Spinal stenosis is defined as the narrowing of the spinal canal, nerve root canals, or intervertebral foramina. It can be divided into congenital-developmental and acquired types. Congenital stenosis is due to a developmental narrowing of the spinal canal, whereas acquired or degenerative stenosis is usually caused by disc herniations and degenerative changes in the intervertebral disc, facet joints, and ligamentum flavum. Degenerative stenosis is a common clinically important spinal disorder, and it typically occurs in patients between the fifth and seventh decade of life with an incidence of 1.7% to 10%. The possible role of genetic factors in this disorder is supported by results from several observations including family and linkage studies. Ossification of the posterior longitudinal ligament (OPLL) is the leading cause of spinal stenosis in Japan. An association between OPLL and the *COL11A2* polymorphism (IVS6⁻⁴ a>t) has been reported.

The purpose of this thesis is to increase the information concerning genetic factors in IDD and spinal stenosis. It describes the role of sequence variations in the genes coding for IVD proteins in degenerative spinal stenosis, and further supports the role of collagens IX and XI in spinal diseases. In addition, it strengthens the hypothesis that Trp2 acts as an important contributor to IDD. The pathogenesis of IDD also involves an inflammatory component. We showed here for the first time that the genetic variations in *IL6* are associated with IDD-related radiculopathy.

2 Review of the literature

2.1 Spine

2.1.1 Anatomy and function

The vertebral column is built up from alternating bony vertebrae and intervertebral discs that are connected by strong ligaments and supported by powerful musculotendinous masses. A typical vertebra is made up of an anterior, cylindrical body and a posterior arch composed of two pedicles and two laminae. The laminae are united to form a spinous process. (Netter 1987.)

The vertebral column typically consists of 33 vertebrae: 7 cervical, 12 thoracic, 5 lumbar, 5 sacral, and 4 coccygeal, but only the cervical, thoracic, and lumbar vertebrae are mobile. The five sacral vertebrae are fused to form the sacrum, and the four coccygeal vertebrae are fused to form the coccyx. The vertebral body is the anterior, more massive part of the bone that gives the vertebral column its strength and supports the body weight. Lumbar vertebrae have massive bodies because they support the largest body weight at the inferior end of the vertebral column. In the cervical and lumbar regions, facet joints bear some weight, sharing this function with the intervertebral discs. The vertebral column is stabilized by ligaments, muscles, intervertebral discs, and the shape of the vertebrae. (Moore & Dalley 1999.)

The body of each vertebra has a spongy medullary bone surrounded by bony cortex. The inferior and superior surfaces of the vertebral body are called end plates, which are covered by hyaline cartilage. The vertebral bodies are bordered by two major ligaments. The anterior longitudinal ligament is a broad band of fibers extending along the front and sides of the vertebral bodies (Borenstein *et al.* 1995) and is firmly united with the periosteum of the vertebral bodies, but is free over the intervertebral discs (Humzah & Soames 1988). The posterior longitudinal ligament runs along the posterior side of the vertebrae forming the anterior boundary of the spinal canal (Borenstein *et al.* 1995). The yellow ligaments (ligamentum flavum) run vertically from the lamina above to lamina

below, forming part of the posterior wall of the vertebral canal (Moore & Dalley 1999). Nerve roots exit from the spinal canal through the intervertebral foramina located inferiorly and superiorly between the pedicles. Anteriorly, the foramen is bordered by the intervertebral disc and vertebral body, and posteriorly by the lamina as well as the facet joint. (Borenstein *et al.* 1995.)

Only limited flexion, extension, lateral bending, and rotation are possible between the vertebrae. Movements are freer in the cervical and lumbar regions compared to those in the thoracic region (Netter 1987). The mobility results primarily from the compressibility and elasticity of the intervertebral discs (Moore & Dalley 1999) and changes in the discs structure may cause pain and functional impairment.

2.1.2 Intervertebral disc

There are at least 25 IVDs between the adjacent surfaces of the vertebrae, uniting them from the cervical region to the sacrum. The disc has three integrated tissues: the gelatinous nucleus pulposus, the laminated annulus fibrosus, and the cartilage end plate (Humzah & Soames 1988, Borenstein *et al.* 1995). IVDs stabilize the spine, allow the movement between vertebrae giving the spine its flexibility, and absorb and distribute the loads applied to the spine (Buckwalter 1995). In health and maturity, the IVDs account for almost 25% of the length of the vertebral column. They are thinnest in the thoracic region and thickest in the lumbar region (Netter 1987).

With skeletal maturity, the IVDs lose the remaining blood vessels and become largely acellular (Buckwalter 1995). The main mechanism of nutrition transport is passive diffusion. The solutes can be changed with the blood vessels outside the disc and through the end plates (Urban *et al.* 1977). The outer annulus obtains nutrients from the blood vessels in the soft tissues around the annulus, whereas the inner annulus and nucleus rely on a path from the blood vessels of the vertebral body through the end-plate for their nutrition supply and the removal of wastes (Urban *et al.* 1977, Horner *et al.* 2001). New magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) techniques have made it possible to demonstrate the solute transport into the disc through the end plate (Bydder 2002).

2.2 IVD proteins

Collagens are a family of extracellular matrix proteins that play a role in maintaining the structural integrity of various tissues. Each collagen molecule is composed of three α chains characterized by a Gly-X-Y sequence that folds into a unique triple-helical structure.

The IVDs consist of a sparse population of cells and contain an abundant extracellular matrix of proteoglycans and collagens (Buckwalter 1995, Mirza & White 1995). The proportion of the different constituents varies between annulus, nucleus, and end plate (Table 1). Collagens account for 70% of the dry weight of the outer layer of the disc, the annulus fibrosus, but less than 20% of the dry weight of the inner part of the disc, the nucleus pulposus. In contrast, proteoglycans account for only a few percent of the dry

weight of the annulus, but up to 50% of the dry weight of the nucleus. Collagens give the tissue its strength, and the hydrated proteoglycans, the major structural component of which is aggrecan, give the disc its resilience to compression (Humzah & Soames 1988, Buckwalter 1995, Urban & Roberts 1995).

The annulus fibrosus is a complex of concentrically arranged lamellae of fibrocartilage. In the adult disc, collagen I accounts for about 70% of the dry weight of the annulus, but is virtually absent in the nucleus pulposus. In addition, the annulus contains about 10% of collagen VI and a small amount of collagen V, about 3%. The nucleus pulposus contains large concentrations of collagen II and proteoglycans (Eyre & Muir 1976). In the nucleus the concentration of collagen VI is more than 15%, while collagen XI is found in smaller amounts, about 3%. Both collagen IX and collagen III are found in small amounts throughout the disc. In addition, a variety of noncollagenous proteins exist in the disc. Elastin and other minor components are found in small amounts in both the annulus and nucleus pulposus.

The end-plates consist of a gel of hydrated proteoglycan molecules that is reinforced by collagen fibrils. They are considered to be the thin layer of hyaline cartilage that lies between the bone of the vertebral body and the soft tissue of the disc. The structure of the end plate is critical in maintaining the integrity of the disc. Proteoglycans, in particular, account for the transport of the solutes into and out of the disc. (Moore 2000.)

Those collagens that may play a role in IDD are presented in more detail below.

Collagen	Expression ^a	Amount of total collagen in AF ^b	Amount of total collagen in NP ^b
Collagen I	Most connective tissues, especially in	70%	-
	dermis, bone, tendon, ligament		
Collagen II	Cartilage, vitreous humour	Small amount	Up to 80%
Collagen III	Same as collagen I, except absent in	Small amount	Small amount
	bone and tendon		
Collagen V	Tissues containing collagen I	3%	-
Collagen VI	Most connective tissues	10%	>15%
Collagen IX	Cartilage, vitreous humour	1-2%	1-2%
Collagen XI	Catrilage, vitreous humour	-	3%

Table 1. Intervertebral disc collagens.

AF= annulus fibrosus. NP= nucleus pulposus. ^a Myllyharju & Kivirikko 2001. ^b Eyre 1988.

2.2.1 Collagens

2.2.1.1 Collagen biosynthesis

Collagen biosynthesis is a complex, multistage process that involves several posttranslational modifications, many of which are unique to collagens and a few other proteins with collagen-like amino acid sequences. The posttranslational modifications can

be regarded as taking place in two stages: intracellularly in the endoplasmic reticulum and extracellularly.

The fibril-forming collagens are first synthesized as large precursor molecules called procollagens. These molecules have propeptide extensions at both their amino- (N) and carboxy- (C) terminal ends. Intracellularly, specific enzymes, namely prolyl 4-hydroxylase and lysyl hydroxylase, hydroxylate the proline residues in the Y position to 4-hydroxyproline and the lysyl residues to hydroxylysine. In addition, some proline residues in Gly-Pro-4Hyp sequences are hydroxylated to 3-hydroxyprolines by prolyl 3-hydroxylase. 4-hydroxyproline is essential for maintaining triple helix stability at body temperature. Some of the hydroxylysine residues in the Y-position are further glycosylated with galactose or galactose and glucose. The formation of the triple helix is then propagated from the C-terminus towards the N-terminus in a zipper-like fashion. Stable triple helix formation requires the presence of glycine at every third residue, as well as 4-hydroxyproline in the Y position of a high proportion of the triplets. The correctly folded procollagen molecule is then secreted into the extracellular space. (For reviews, see Kielty *et al.* 1993, Kivirikko 1993, Prockop & Kivirikko 1995 and Myllyharju & Kivirikko 2001).

Extracellulary, a soluble procollagen is enzymatically processed to an insoluble collagen by the cleaving of the N- and C-propeptides by specific proteinases. This is the requirement for normal fibril formation. In contrast, non-fibrillar collagens, such as type IX, retain the C- and N-terminal noncollagenous domains in the mature molecule. Collagen molecules are then aggregated into fibrils and covalent crosslinks between the collagen molecules are formed. The crosslinks are formed either by disulphide bonds between cysteine residues or by lysyl or hydroxylysyl aldehydes formed in the reaction catalyzed by lysyl oxidase. (See Kielty *et al.* 1993, Kivirikko *et al.* 1993, Prockop & Kivirikko 1995 and Myllyharju & Kivirikko 2001).

2.2.1.2 Collagen II

Collagen II belongs to the class of fibrillar collagens. In adult tissues, it is found in cartilage, the vitreous body, intervertebral discs, and the inner ear. Collagen II is a homotrimer consisting of three identical $\alpha 1$ (II) chains encoded by *COL2A1*. The gene consists of 54 exons and is about 31 kb in size (Ala-Kokko & Prockop 1990, Ala-Kokko *et al.* 1995). The chromosomal location of the human *COL2A1* gene is 12q13.11-q13.12 (Takahashi *et al.* 1990). The 5' end includes the sequence coding for an alternatively spliced exon 2A which codes for a 69-amino acid cysteine-rich domain in the N-propeptide of collagen II (Ryan & Sandell 1990). These forms have a distinct tissue distribution during chondrogenesis. The molecule including the cysteine-rich domain (IIA) is predominant in the prechondrogenic mesenchyme and differentiating chondrocytes, while the molecule excluding this domain (IIB) is expressed in differentiated chondrocytes (Nah & Upholt 1991, Sandell *et al.* 1991).

Defects in the collagen II sequence are known to cause a variety of cartilage diseases, such as hypochondrogenesis, spondyloepiphyseal dysplasia, and Stickler syndrome (Lee

et al. 1989, Vissing *et al.* 1989, Ala-Kokko *et al.* 1990, Ahmad *et al.* 1991, Vikkula *et al.* 1994).

2.2.1.3 Collagen IX

Collagen IX belongs to the fibril-associated collagens with interrupted triple helices (FACIT) family (Shaw & Olsen 1991). It is present in cartilage and ocular tissues. The collagen IX molecule is a heterotrimer of three genetically distinct α chains, $\alpha 1$, $\alpha 2$ and α 3. Each of the three α chains consists of three collagenous domains (COL1, COL2 and COL3) that are flanked by four noncollagenous domains (NC1, NC2, NC3 and NC4). The central triple-helical domain is anchored to the surface of the type II collagen fibrils. The NC3 domain functions as a hinge, allowing the COL3 and NC4 domains to project away from the fibril surface (McCormick et al. 1987, Bruckner et al. 1988, Vaughan et al. 1988). The molecule is covalently bound to the surface of collagen II fibrils in an antiparallel orientation. Covalent bonds are formed between the N-terminus of COL2 in all three chains of the collagen IX molecule and the N-telopeptide of collagen II molecules, as well as from an interior site in the COL2 domain of the $\alpha 3(IX)$ to the $\alpha 1(II)$ C-telopeptide (Eyre et al. 1987, Wu et al. 1992, Diab et al. 1996). In addition, it has been demonstrated that collagen type IX molecules are covalently crosslinked to other type IX molecules by bonds between the COL2 domains of $\alpha 1(IX)$ or $\alpha 3(IX)$ and the C-terminal NC1 domain of α3(IX) (Wu et al. 1992, Diab et al. 1996, Wu & Eyre 2003).

The α chains of collagen IX are encoded by the *COL9A1*, *COL9A2* and *COL9A3* genes. The chromosomal locations of *COL9A1*, *COL9A2* and *COL9A3* are 6q13, 1p33p32.2, and 20q13.3, respectively (Warman *et al.* 1993, Warman *et al.* 1994, Tiller *et al.* 1998). The *COL9A2* and *COL9A3* genes consist of 32 exons, while the *COL9A1* gene consists of 38 exons (Pihlajamaa *et al.* 1998, Paassilta *et al.* 1999b). The six additional exons of the *COL9A1* gene code for the 243-amino acid globular NC4 domain that is formed only by the α 1(IX) chain. The size of the *COL9A1* gene is about 90 kb, while the *COL9A2* and *COL9A3* genes are about 15 and 23 kb, respectively (Pihlajamaa *et al.* 1998b).

Collagen IX is also a proteoglycan. It has one chondroitin sulphate glycosaminoglycan side chain covalently linked to a serine residue in the attachment site, Gly-Ser-Ala-Asp, located in the $\alpha 2(IX)$ NC3 domain (Bruckner *et al.* 1985, Huber *et al.* 1986, McCormick *et al.* 1987). However, collagen IX lacking an attached glycosaminoglycan along with the proteoglycan form are synthesized by human, bovine, and chicken cartilage in organ culture (Bruckner *et al.* 1988, Ayad *et al.* 1991). Two mRNA transcripts, a long and short form, of $\alpha 1(IX)$ have been identified (Muragaki *et al.* 1990). In the ocular and embryonic tissues, collagen IX occurs in a form with a short $\alpha 1(IX)$ chain lacking nearly all of the N-terminal globular domain. This short $\alpha 1(IX)$ chain is transcribed from an alternative promoter located between exons 6 and 7 of the $\alpha 1(IX)$ gene (Nishimura *et al.* 1989). The long form is expressed in hyaline cartilage and includes the globular N-terminal NC4 domain. A study shows that nucleus pulposus contains exclusively the short form of $\alpha 1(IX)$. (Wu & Eyre 2003.)

The function of collagen IX is not well known. Based on the location of the collagen IX molecules on the surface of collagen II and the projection of the COL3 and NC4 domains away from the surface, collagen IX is thought to play a role in the intermolecular organization of cartilage and serve as a bridge between collagens and noncollagenous proteins in tissues. Moreover, animal (Nakata *et al.* 1993, Fässler *et al.* 1994, Hagg *et al.* 1998) and human studies (Muragaki *et al.* 1996, Holden *et al.* 1999, Paassilta *et al.* 1999a, Bönnemann *et al.* 2000, Lohiniva *et al.* 2000, Spayde *et al.* 2000, Czarny-Ratajczak *et al.* 2001, Annunen *et al.* 1999a, Paassilta *et al.* 2001) have provided evidence of collagen IX in the maintenance of tissue integrity.

2.2.1.4 Collagen XI

Collagen XI is a heterotrimer composed of the $\alpha 1(XI)$, $\alpha 2(XI)$, and $\alpha 3(XI)$ chains (Burgeson & Hollister 1979, Morris & Bächinger 1987). The corresponding genes, *COL11A1*, *COL11A2*, and *COL2A1*, are located on chromosomes 1p21, 6p21.2, and 12q13.11-q13.12, respectively (Henry *et al.* 1988, Kimura *et al.* 1989, Takahashi *et al.* 1990). The $\alpha 3(XI)$ chain is an overglycosylated variant of the $\alpha 1(II)$ chain and is therefore encoded by the *COL2A1* gene (Eyre & Wu 1987). Collagen XI is expressed in cartilage, the ocular vitreous body, inner ear, and nucleus pulposus (Eyre & Wu 1987, Brewton & Mayne 1994).

Collagen XI, a fibril-forming collagen, is synthesized as a precursor procollagen molecule with N and C-terminal extensions. Unlike the major fibrillar collagens, collagen XI does not undergo complete cleavage of the N-terminal propeptide. Therefore, a significant globular N-terminal region remains uncleaved (Morris & Bächinger 1987). Collagen XI polymerizes with collagen II (Van der Rest & Bruckner 1993) in a way that the collagen XI molecules are located inside the collagen II fibrils (Mendler *et al.* 1989). There is evidence that collagen XI regulates the fibril diameter (Blaschke *et al.* 2000, Hansen & Bruckner 2003). This theory is supported by findings that collagen fibrils in human and mouse with collagen XI defects were found to be abnormally thick and disorganized (Seegmiller *et al.* 1971, Li Y *et al.* 1995, van Steensel *et al.* 1997, Li *et al.* 2001).

COL11A1 and *COL11A2* are composed of 68 and 66 exons, respectively (Vuoristo *et al.* 1995, Lui *et al.* 1996a, Annunen *et al.* 1999b). Both the $\alpha 1(XI)$ and $\alpha 2(XI)$ chains undergo alternative splicing in the N-terminal propeptide. Alternative splicing has been detected in two of the $\alpha 1(XI)$ chain exons, IIA and IIB. IIA encodes for highly acidic 39 amino acids, whereas IIB encodes 49 amino acids and is highly basic. Transcripts were found to contain either exon IIA, IIB, or neither of them. (Zhidkova *et al.* 1995.) Alternative splicing of the $\alpha 2(XI)$ chain includes exons 6, 7, and 8, which code for part of the acidic subdomain. The isoform including exons 6-8 has been found in non-chondrogenic tissues, whereas the isoform lacking these exons is predominant in cartilage. Human fetal tissues have been shown to express several splice variants of the $\alpha 2(XI)$ mRNA. (Tsumaki & Kimura 1996, Lui *et al.* 1996b.)

2.2.2 Aggrecan

Aggrecan (AGC1), a large proteoglycan, is one of the major structural components of the nucleus pulposus, binding to hyaluronan and link protein to form huge aggregates (Doege *et al.* 1991, Hardingham & Fosang 1992, Roughley & Lee 1994). The AGC1 gene is located on chromosome 15q26.1 (Korenberg *et al.* 1993). AGC1 consists of a large core protein, to which about 30 keratan sulphate (KS) chains and over 100 chondroitin sulphate (CS) chains are attached, forming a "bottle brush" structure. The KS domain includes a hexameric sequence that is repeated 11 times, whereas the serine-glycine-containing CS domain includes a sequence of 19 amino acids reiterated 19 times (Doege *et al.* 1991). The molecule is flanked by two globular domains in the N-terminus (GI and G2) and one in the C-terminus (G3). The G1 domain at the N-terminal end of the molecule binds to hyaluronan. This interaction is stabilized by link protein. The strong negative charge of the side chains draws water from the surrounding areas and therefore, AGC1 is responsible for the high water content of the disc, and plays a critical role in its load carrying function. (Doege *et al.* 1991, Hardingham & Fosang 1995).

2.3 Intervertebral disc disease

2.3.1 General

The specific factors causing intervertebral disc disease (IDD) remain unknown. Abnormalities in the annulus fibrosus are known to be the initiating factors in the degenerative process that results in disc herniation. The annulus fibrosus generally expands at the expense of the nucleus pulposus. Degeneration begins early in life and is the consequence of a variety of factors, as well as normal ageing (Buckwalter 1995). Herniation of the nucleus pulposus also often leads to a decrease in the disc height and disc degeneration (Matsui *et al.* 1998). On the other hand, disc degeneration can occur without herniation (Buckwalter 1995). Disc degeneration is considered as one of the underlying factors for low-back pain (Salminen *et al.* 1999). However, disc degeneration can also be seen in asymptomatic individuals (Borenstein *et al.* 2001).

IDD is a common musculoskeletal disorder and about 6% of the populations' disability has been estimated to be caused by this disease (Heliövaara *et al.* 1987, Frymoyer 1992). IDD characterized by intervertebral disc herniations, which cause sciatica, a radiating pain along either leg, is also referred to as lumbar disc syndrome or lumbar disc disease (LDD) (Heliövaara 1987). IDD characterized by sciatica can occur before the age of 20, but it is most likely to occur in the fourth and fifth decades of life (Frymoyer 1988, Heliövaara 1989, Ala-Kokko 2002). Lifting heavy loads, torsional stress and motor vehicle driving have been identified as risk factors for IDD. There is, however, evidence from family and twin studies that genetic factors also have an influence in IDD (Varlotta *et al.* 1991, Matsui *et al.* 1992, Battié *et al.* 1995a, Battié *et al.* 1995b, Sambrook *et al.*

1999). In addition, studies have shown that tryptophan alleles in $\alpha 2(IX)$ and $\alpha 3(IX)$ can predispose to IDD (Annunen *et al.* 1999a, Paassilta *et al.* 2001).

2.3.2 Symptoms and radiological findings

When the nucleus herniates, the adjacent nerve root may be compressed. Sciatica, a myotomal pain radiating along either leg, is the most charasteristic symptom of a herniated intervertebral disc and can be caused by either mechanical compression of the nerve root or as a result from an inflammatory irritation of it (Saal *et al.* 1990, Kang *et al.* 1996, Takahashi *et al.* 1996, Brisby *et al.* 2002). In some rare cases, sciatica can also be caused by tumors, infections or arteriovenous malformation, but its most common cause is disc herniation.

MRI and computed tomography (CT) are noninvasive imaging methods used to study IVD herniations and other abnormalities. However, only MRI provides information on the physicochemical changes occuring with age or a degenerating disc before alteration of the disc contour. The clinical significance of these methods can be determined only by correlating the radiological findings with the person's medical history, physical examination, and symptoms. Studies show that even in the case of a strong presumptive clinical diagnosis of a lumbar disc herniation, not all patients have a herniated disc in the radiological examinations (Gallucci *et al.* 1995, Modic *et al.* 1995). In contrast, disc abnormalities are common in asymptomatic subjects (Boden *et al.* 1990, Boos *et al.* 1995) and therefore, a correlation between the radiological and clinical findings is essential in determining the accurate diagnosis. In addition, the degree of the disc displacement does not correlate with the severity of the subjective symptoms among sciatic patients (Karppinen *et al.* 2001a), nor do the findings from MRI predict the development or duration of the low back pain (Borenstein *et al.* 2001).

In a recent study on rats, no changes in spontaneous behavior were seen after slight mechanical deformation or experimental disc incision, leading to herniation. However, the combination of these two caused increased focal pain (Olmarker *et al.* 2002). In contrast, another study indicated that disc disruption passing into the outer layers of the annulus without deformation of the outer wall, is as frequently associated with lower extremity pain as are discs with more severe disruption deforming the outer annular wall (Ohnmeiss *et al.* 1997). Mechanical failure of the annulus can be seen as high-intensity zonal (HIZ) lesions or as radial tears (Aprill & Bogduk 1992).

2.3.3 Environmental and constitutional factors

Several environmental and constitutional factors have been implicated to play a role in sciatica, low back pain, and disc degeneration.

Frequent lifting, postural stress, and occupational factors such as truck driving or physical and psychosocial demands have been identified as risk factors for disc degeneration, low back pain, and sciatica (Frymoyer *et al.* 1980, Damkot *et al.* 1984, Heliövaara 1989, Manninen *et al.* 1995, Hartvigsen *et al.* 2001, Kerr *et al.* 2001). There

are studies, however, in which occupational driving was not found to be a risk factor for disc degeneration (Battié *et al.* 2002).

Smoking has been shown to be a possible risk factor for sciatica (Kelsey *et al.* 1984, An *et al.* 1994), disc degeneration (Frymoyer 1988, Battié *et al.* 1991), and low back pain (Frymoyer *et al.* 1980, Heliövaara *et al.* 1991). In addition, the relative risk for tall men (>179 cm) was 2.3 and for tall women (>169) 3.7, in developing a disc herniation compared to those at least 10 cm shorter (Heliövaara 1987). Men seem to be at greater risk for lumbar disc herniation than women (Heliövaara *et al.* 1987). A significant association has also been indicated between atheromatous lesions in the abdominal aorta and low back pain (Kurunlahti *et al.* 1999). Large waist circumference was found to increase the risk for both low back pain and intervertebral disc herniation (Lean *et al.* 1998). Psychological factors such as anxiety and depression are more frequent in subjects with low back pain than in those who are asymptomatic (Frymoyer *et al.* 1980, Heliövaara 1989). However, conflicting results have been reported regarding the association of some environmental and constitutional factors with IDD.

2.3.4 Intervertebral disc degeneration

2.3.4.1 Age-related changes

With increasing age, the discs undergo changes in structure, composition, and volume (Buckwalter 1995). The degenerative changes include fissures in the annulus fibrosus and loss of water in the nucleus pulposus (Hormel & Eyre 1991, Buckwalter 1995, Urban & Roberts 1995).

Most of the changes occur in the nucleus pulposus where the amount of viable cells and the concentration of proteoglycans and water decrease. Mechanisms of the agerelated changes are thought to include a decline in nutrition, a decreasing concentration of viable cells, cell senescence, the posttranslational modification of matrix proteins, accumulation of degraded matrix macromolecules, and fatigue of the matrix (Buckwalter 1995). Studies show that the biosynthesis of proteoglycans by the nucleus pulposus of the adult disc increases progressively toward the sacrum (Taylor et al. 2000). A recent study shows histologic evidence of the detrimental effect of a diminished blood supply on the end plate, resulting in tissue breakdown beginning in the nucleus pulposus and starting in the second decade of life (Boos et al. 2002). MRI studies reveal both an increase in signal density (Sether et al. 1990) and a decrease in disc height (Battié et al. 1995b, Pfirrmann et al. 2001) with increasing age. Macroscopically the disc tissue gradually changes in color from white in the young to yellow brown in the elderly (Hormel & Eyre 1991). With age, all discs develop similar age-related changes, but the rate and extent varies within the same person and among people. Several studies have shown, however, that genetic factors also play a role in the development of disc degeneration in humans (Battié et al. 1995a, Battié et al. 1995b, Harris et al. 1997, Matsui et al. 1998, Videman et al. 1998, Kawaguchi et al. 1999, Sambrook et al. 1999, Takahashi et al. 2001).

2.3.4.2 Radiological classifications

Plain radiography is an uncertain method to detect changes in the IVDs. Radiography only provides information about the disc height and the end plates. However, no other abnormalities such as IVD herniations can be seen in plain radiography. MRI is a non-invasive, reliable and widely used method to study changes in the IVDs. Disc degeneration can be seen as a decrease in disc height and a loss of signal on T2-weighted images (Modic *et al.* 1988).

Several grading systems have been developed for disc degeneration. Probably the most used is the Schneiderman's classification. In this classification, grade 0 indicates no signal change, grade 1, a slight decrease in signal intensity in the nucleus pulposus, grade 2, a generalized hypointense nucleus and grade 3, a hypointense nucleus with disc space narrowing. (Schneiderman *et al.* 1987.) Another, recently developed grading system for IVD degeneration is based on the distinction between nucleus and annulus, disc height, signal intensity, and disc structure. A homogenous bright white structure is classified as grade I (normal), whereas a homogenous white structure with possible horizontal bands is grade II. A nonhomogenous structure with no horizontal bands but with a distinction between the annulus and nucleus is classified as a grade III disc. If, in addition to grade III, the disc has no distinction between the annulus and nucleus, it is graded as grade IV. A disc is classified as grade V when, in addition to grade IV, the disc space has collapsed. (Pfirrmann *et al.* 2001.)

Several studies indicate that radial tears in the IVDs precede disc degeneration and cause sciatic pain (Yu *et al.* 1988, Osti *et al.* 1992, Ohnmeiss *et al.* 1997). In one study, discoloration of the nucleus pulposus, dimished disc height, and decreased signal intensity were found to be associated with a radial tear of the annulus fibrosus (Yu *et al.* 1989a). Furthermore, a study on rabbits showed that an annular laceration of an IVD results in disc degeneration (Anderson *et al.* 2002).

A positive correlation has also been found between end plate degeneration and disc degeneration (Kokkonen *et al.* 2002). Contrary to earlier findings (Nguyen-Minh *et al.* 1997), a recent study shows evidence of increased solute transport in the mildly degenerated disc (Bydder 2002). IVD herniations through the end plate, Schmorl's nodes, are defined as areas of end plate irregularities (Takahashi *et al.* 1995). It is hypothesed that end plate degeneration predisposes to Schmorl's nodes.

2.3.5 Spinal stenosis

Spinal stenosis is defined as the narrowing of the spinal canal, nerve root canals, or intervertebral foramina. It can be congenital or acquired (Arnoldi *et al.* 1976).

Symptoms can be unilateral or bilateral and typically include pseudoclaudication, low back pain, numbness, weakness, and pain on extension of the lumbar spine, and are generally releaved by flexing on the lumbosacral spine. The correlation of radiological with clinical findings is crucial for establishing the correct diagnosis. (Hall *et al.* 1985, Spengler 1987, Porter 1996, Spivak 1998.)

Congenital stenosis is due to an idiopathic developmental narrowing of the spinal canal. It is typically associated with hypochondroplasia or achondroplasia and genetic factors are known to cause this rare disease. (Wynne-Davies *et al.* 1981, Francomano & Muenke 2002.) While congenital spinal stenosis is rare, degenerative stenosis is one of the most common clinically important spinal disorders in the ageing population (Spivak 1998). Lumbar spinal stenosis (LSS) usually affects individuals over 50 years of age with a prevalence from 1.7% to 10% (Casey *et al.* 2001, Sheehan *et al.* 2001). Degenerative stenosis is usually caused by IVD herniation or degenerative changes in the IVD facet joints and ligamentum flavum, but can also be caused by spondylolisthesis, tumors, Paget's disease, or ossification of the posterior longitudinal ligament (OPLL) of the spine (Arnoldi *et al.* 1976, Matsunaga *et al.* 1997, Koga 1998, Spivak 1998).

2.4 Genetic factors in IDD

2.4.1 Family and twin studies

The results of several studies have suggested that IDD, including either disc degeneration, disc herniation or sciatica or a combination of these, has a strong genetic background.

Twin studies suggest that genetic influence explains up to 77% and heavy leisure time physical load only 2% of the variability in disc degeneration for the lower lumbar region (Battié *et al.* 1995a, Battié *et al.* 1995b, Sambrook *et al.* 1999). Developing a disc herniation before the age of twenty-one was found to be approximately five times greater in patients who had a positive family history compared to those with a negative family history (Varlotta *et al.* 1991). Genetic predisposition to an early-onset disc herniation has also been shown in other studies, in contrast to environmental factors which were not found to play a significant role in the development of the disease during young age (Matsui *et al.* 1992, Scapinelli 1993). Furthermore, family studies demonstrate the role of genetic factors in degenerative disc disease (Simmons *et al.* 1996, Matsui *et al.* 1998).

2.4.2 Collagen IX tryptophan alleles

A study indicates that a heterozygous substitution of Trp for either Gln326 or Arg326 in the COL2 domain in the $\alpha 2(IX)$ chain (Trp2 allele) is associated with IDD characterized by sciatica in the Finnish population (Annunen *et al.* 1999a). The Trp2 allele was found in six of the 157 probands, but in none of the 174 controls. In addition, closer studies of the families of four original probands revealed that all family members who had inherited the allele had IDD characterized by intervertebral disc herniations. These findings are further supported by another study where the individuals with the Trp2 allele were found to be at greater risk for developing an IVD herniation compared to controls (Wrocklage *et al.* 2000). In addition, individuals with the Trp2 allele were found to be more flexible and

more often tended to have a radial tear in a nonherniated disc than the controls (Karppinen *et al.* 2002).

Yet another Trp allele, Trp3, has been found to increase individual's risk for IDD (Paassilta *et al.* 2001). The Arg103 to Trp substitution that is located in the COL3 domain of the α 3(IX) chain was found in about 24% of the Finnish patients, but only in 9% of the Finnish controls. These results indicated that Trp3 does not itself cause the disease, but is a common risk factor for it. In a study on Southern European patients with IDD, 8.6% of the patients were found to have at least one Trp3 allele when compared to 4.6% in controls (Kales *et al.* 2004). None of the individuals in this study had the Trp2 allele. Results from a radiological study showed that the Trp3 allele is associated with Scheuermann's disease and intervertebral disc degeneration (Karppinen *et al.* 2003a). Scheuermann's disease is a condition affecting either the thoracic or both thoracic and lumbar spine. The findings include an increase in thoracic kyphosis, the wedging of the vertebral bodies, and Schmorl's nodes (Lowe 1990). Individuals with the Trp3 allele have also been found to have an increased risk for disc degeneration if they were persistently obese (Solovieva *et al.* 2002).

The amino acid tryptophan is rarely found in collagenous domains, and there are no Trp residues in the collagenous domains of human or mouse collagen IX (Muragaki *et al.* 1990, Perälä *et al.* 1993, Brewton *et al.* 1995, Perälä *et al.* 1994, Rokos *et al.* 1994). There are several mechanisms by which the Trp substitution could affect to the disease. Being the most hydrophobic amino acid, Trp may influence on the formation or the stability of the collagen triple helix. Moreover, it could affect the interactions between collagens IX and II or inhibit the action of lysyl oxidase, which catalyzes crosslink formation (Kielty *et al.* 1993). The Trp2 substitution is located only three amino acid residues from the covalent crosslink between the $\alpha 3(IX)$ chain and collagen II. A recent study has indicated that the Trp residues do not affect the assembly or amount of collagen IX produced in embryonic and fetal human cartilage. Both Trp2 and Trp3 allelic products were incorporated into the crosslinked fibrillar network and the cartilage appeared normal. Any pathological consequences are therefore likely to be long-term and indirect rather than from misassembly of the matrix (Matsui *et al.* 2003). However, similar analyses have not been done on intervertebral disc tissue.

2.4.3 AGC1 polymorphism

A human-specific variable number of tandem repeat (VNTR) polymorphism in the CSdomain has been reported (Doege *et al.* 1997). Thirteen alleles have been identified with the repeat numbers ranging from 13 to 33. Moreover, an association between this polymorphism and lumbar disc degeneration has been implicated (Kawaguchi *et al.* 1999). Findings showed an overrepresentation of alleles with a small number of repeats in subjects with multilevel disc degeneration, suggesting an association between this polymorphism and disc degeneration. However, no association was found between the number of alleles and disc herniation. These results imply that the aggrecan molecules with a lesser number of CS chains have a poorer capacity for hydrating the disc and will thus predispose to degeneration.

2.4.4 VDR polymorphisms

Two intragenic polymorphisms, T to C in exon 9 (TaqI) and T to C at the translation initiation codon (FokI) in the vitamin D receptor (VDR) gene, have been implicated to be associated with disc degeneration.

A *Taq*I polymorphism at position 352 from the start of the translation has been found to be associated with low bone mineral density, early osteoarthritis (OA) of the knee, lumbar disc degeneration, annular tears, and disc herniation (Spector *et al.* 1995, Keen *et al.* 1997, Jones *et al.* 1998, Videman *et al.* 1998, Videman *et al.* 2001, Kawaguchi *et al.* 2002). Another study, however, showed no association between bone mineral density and this polymorphism (Hustmyer *et al.* 1994).

Another polymorphism, FokI, at position 2 from the start of translation in the VDR gene, has been shown to be associated with disc degeneration, bulging, and disc height (Videman *et al.* 1998). Allele 'F' indicates the presence of nucleotide C and 'f' indicates the presence of nucleotide T. The presence of nucleotide C results in the absence of the first translation initiation codon and the use of the second methionine codon located three amino acids downstream (Gross *et al.* 1996, Harris *et al.* 1997). Disc degeneration was found to be more severe in those with the ff genotype, compared to those with the FF genotype.

2.4.5 Matrix metalloproteinases

The majority of extracellular matrix degradation is mediated by matrix metalloproteinases (MMPs) and therefore, they have been suggested to have an important role in disc degeneration.

Eighteen MMPs have been identified. Human intervertebral discs have been shown to contain at least MMPs 1, 2, 3, 7, 8, 9, and 13 (Roberts *et al.* 2000). MMPs 1, 8, and 13 are able to cleave the triple-helical part of the fibrillar collagens I, II, and III. MMP-3 (stromelysin-1) has the ability to degrade proteoglycans and collagens II and IX. It also recruits macrophages that activate other MMPs. Therefore, a catabolic cascade can be generated from the activation of perhaps only one enzyme. Osteoarthritic cartilage has been shown to contain elevated levels of MMP-3 compared to normal cartilage. (Goupille *et al.* 1998.)

Studies show that in prolapsed disc, there may be an excess of, or abnormal forms of, degradative enzymes, leading to the weakening of the annulus fibrosus and susceptibility to posterior or posterolateral prolapse (Goupille *et al.* 1998). In addition, an annular laceration to an IVD caused a marked upregulation of MMPs 1, 9, and 13 in rats (Anderson *et al.* 2002).

A study of the in vivo production of MMPs by herniated lumbar IVD tissue from the patients undergoing surgery for persistent radicular pain, in comparison with IVDs of the patients undergoing surgery for scoliosis and traumatic burst fractures, showed increased levels of MMP activity in the patients with IVD herniation (Kang *et al.* 1996). A common 5a/6a polymorphism in the promoter region of the human *MMP-3* gene has been identified (Ye *et al.* 1995) and it was reported to be an important regulator of *MMP-3*

gene expression, with the 5a allele having twice as much promoter activity as the 6a allele (Ye *et al.* 1996). A study indicated that elderly individuals having the 5a/5a or 5a/6a genotype are at greater risk of IVD degeneration than those with the 6a/6a genotype (Takahashi *et al.* 2001).

2.4.6 Collagens XI and VI in LSS

Even though no mutations have been reported in degenerative LSS, there is some evidence that genetic factors may contribute to it. Varughese and Quartey reported four brothers with lumbar disc herniation associated with narrowing of the spinal canal, possibly implicating genetic factors in this disorder as well (Varughese & Quartey 1979). In addition, genetic factors have been indicated in OPLL, which is a leading cause of spinal stenosis in the Japanese population (Koga *et al.* 1998, Maeda *et al.* 2001).

A linkage between OPLL and the HLA locus on chromosome 6p was found in the Japanese patients. This locus contains two candidate genes, *COL11A2* and the retinoid X receptor β (*RXR* β), which are possibly involved in bone formation. Screening of the candidate genes for mutations did not identify any disease-causing mutations, but provided evidence of an association between OPLL and the *COL11A2* IVS6⁻⁴ t allele. The frequency of the IVS6⁻⁴ t allele was found to be 86% in probands compared with 74% in controls, suggesting that the t allele may predispose to the disease. The IVS6⁻⁴ a allele is associated with a different splice pattern from the t allele, with exon 6 being skipped in its presence. The region containing exons from 6 to 8 is an acidic subdomain presumably exposed to the surface and is thought to interact with other extracellular proteins. Therefore, the removal of exon 6 may have functional consequences that affect the putative interactions between collagen XI and other extracellular matrix proteins. (Koga *et al.* 1998, Maeda *et al.* 2001.) A recent study indicates *COL6A1* identified a p-value of 0.0000007 (Tanaka *et al.* 2003).

2.5 Animal models

2.5.1 Collagen II animal models

To study the role of collagen II in tissues, two transgenic mouse lines with deletions in the triple-helical domain and two with glycine substitutions have been generated. The phenotypes caused by these mutations are usually perinatally lethal chondrodysplasias characterized by dwarfism, a short snout, cleft palate, disorganized growth plates, and delayed mineralization of bone. (Vandenberg *et al.* 1991, Garofalo *et al.* 1991, Metsäranta *et al.* 1992, Savontaus *et al.* 1997.)

Transgenic mice that lacked a large central region of the *Col2a1* gene containing 12 of the 52 exons developed a phenotype characterized by chondrodysplasia with dwarfism,

short and thick limbs, a short snout, a cranial bulge, cleft palate, and delayed mineralization of bone (Vanderberg et al. 1991). In the microscopic examination of the cartilage, the organization and density of the collagen fibrils were found to be poorer when compared to the wild type mice. Comparison of mice ranging in age from 1 day to 15 months revealed that the evidence of chondrodysplasia decreased with age. Instead, the older mice were found to develop degenerative changes in the articular cartilage, resembling OA (Helminen et al. 1993).

Mouse models with both overexpression and total inactivation of collagen II have been generated. When collagen II was overexpressed, the mice died at birth but did not exhibit cleft palate, abnormal cranial features, or other skeletal deformities. However, the length of the long bones was slightly decreased and microscopically the cartilage fibers were abnormally thick. This led to the discussion of whether the imbalance in the amount of collagen XI disrupted the mechanism that controls the diameter of the collagen II fibrils. (Garofalo et al. 1993.) In contrast, total inactivation of the Col2a1 gene led to severe perinatally lethal chondrodysplasia (Li SW et al. 1995). At the age of one month, the heterozygous mice were characterized by shorter limbs, skulls, and spines. In addition, they were found to have more irregular vertebral end plates with disturbed calcification. The glycosaminoglycan concentration in the annulus fibrosus, end plates, and vertebral bone was also lower than in the controls. The changes, except the length of the bones, were compensated by the age of 15 months. (Sahlman et al. 2001.) It is not currently known if collagen II plays a role in human disc disease. However, findings from the animal studies suggest that collagen II acts as an important factor in cartilage and bone formation.

2.5.2 Collagen IX animal models

The effect of the mutations in collagen IX has been studied with the help of animal models. Three mouse lines harboring a collagen IX mutation have been generated. Mice expressing a truncated $\alpha 1(IX)$ chain developed OA which was the most severe in the knee joints. In addition, the mice homozygous for the mutation showed early onset progressive OA associated with mild dwarfism, spine involvement, and eye abnormalities. Fibrils in transgenic mice were found to be thinner than those in controls (Nakata *et al.* 1993). During a long-term follow-up, the transgenic mice were found to develop intervertebral disc degeneration which was more advanced than the degeneration seen in the controls. In addition, fissures in the annulus and IVD herniations were seen in the transgenic mice (Kimura *et al.* 1996). Knockout mice lacking the entire $\alpha 1(IX)$ chain have also been generated (Fässler *et al.* 1994). Homozygous mutant mice appeared normal at birth but developed a severe degenerative joint disease with age. A mouse line with overexpression of the NC4 domain induced osteoarthritis analogous to human OA (Haimes *et al.* 1995).

2.5.3 Collagen XI animal models

Two mouse lines harboring a collagen XI mutation have been reported. Autosomal recessive chondrodysplasia (cho) in mice is characterized by short limbs with abnormal metaphyses, a short snout, short mandible, protruding tongue, and cleft palate. They die perinatally probably because of soft tracheal rings. Microscopic examination of the cartilage revealed disorganization of the growth plates and abnormally thick collagen fibrils. (Seegmiller *et al.* 1971, Li Y *et al.* 1995.) Linkage between the cho locus and *Coll1a1* was identified, and studies revealed a frame shift mutation 570 bp downstream of the translation initiation codon, causing a premature translation termination codon and the absence of the $\alpha 1(XI)$ chain.

A knockout mouse line was generated by homologous recombination between exons 27 and 28 of the *Coll1a2* gene (Li *et al.* 2001). Translation of the full-length *Coll1a2* chain was unable to occur because of the presence of premature termination codons within the insertion. Homozygous mice lacking the $\alpha 2(XI)$ chains had a smaller body size, receding snouts, and deafness. In addition, chondrocytes in growth plates of all long bones were disorganized. The phenotype was consistent with the phenotype of the human chondrodysplasia, otospondylomegaepiphyseal dysplasia (OSMED) (Vikkula *et al.* 1995, Melkoniemi *et al.* 2000). OSMED is a recessive disorder typically caused by loss of function mutations in the *COL11A2* gene (Melkoniemi *et al.* 2000).

2.5.4 Cmd mice

Mouse cartilage matrix deficiency (cmd) is an autosomal recessive disorder characterized by a short trunk, limbs, tail, and snout, as well as cleft palate (Rittenhouse *et al.* 1978). Homozygous mice die just after birth due to respiratory failure, while heterozygotes appear normal at birth.

Biochemical and immunofluorescent techniques on homozygous cmd mice revealed normal amounts of type II collagen, but reduced amounts of the cartilage proteoglycan, aggrecan (Kimata *et al.* 1981). DNA sequencing of *Agc1* identified a 7-bp deletion in exon 5 resulting in a severely truncated molecule (Watanabe *et al.* 1994). Even though the heterozygous mice appeared normal at birth, within 19 months of age they developed a spinal misalignment, leading to a spastic gait and death (Watanabe *et al.* 1997). Radiographs of the heterozygous mice identified a lordosis in the cervical spine and kyphosis in the thoraco lumbar spine. Heterozygous mice were found to live no longer than nineteen months, whereas all the wild-type mice included in the study lived for more than two years. Histological examination revealed a high incidence of herniation and degeneration of IVDs. In heterozygous mice, the disc herniations explain their spastic gait disturbance that results in death due to starvation. No pathological changes were seen in the facet joints, indicating that the primary lesion lies in the IVDs (Watanabe *et al.* 1997).

2.6 Inflammation and IDD

Herniated IVD tissue has been shown to produce a number of cytokines such as interleukin-1 (IL-1), IL-6, and tumor necrosis factor α (TNF- α). IL-1 and TNF- α have been indicated as the predominant proinflammatory and catabolic cytokines involved in the initiation and progression of cartilage destruction. IL-1 and TNF- α are also potent stimulators of mesenchymal cells, such as osteoclasts and chondrocytes, that release tissue-destroying MMPs. In addition, they inhibit the production of tissue inhibitors of metalloproteinases (TIMPs) by synovial fibroblasts. (Choy & Panayi 2001, Goldring 2001.) Those inflammatory mediators that may play a role in IDD are presented in more detail below.

2.6.1 Inflammatory mediators

The interleukin 1 gene cluster on chromosome 2q14 contains three related genes within a 360 kb region, *IL1A*, *IL1B* and *IL1RN*, which encode the proinflammatory cytokines IL- 1α and IL-1 β as well as their receptor antagonist IL-1RA, respectively (Dinarello 1996). IL-1 is mostly produced by monocytes and magrophages but also by endothelial cells, B cells, and activated T cells. IL-1 is known to act in close relation with TNF- α . The blocking of TNF- α in culture diminished the amounts of IL-1, IL-6, and IL-8, while the blocking of IL-1 with IL-1RA blocked IL-6 and IL-8, but had no affect on TNF- α (Butler et al. 1995). This suggests that TNF-a may act through IL-1 (Feldmann et al. 2001). IL-1 is also known to stimulate the production of MMPs (Bunning et al. 1986) which are thought to play a role in IDD. Polymorphisms in IL-1B may be associated with gastric cancer, periodontitis, rheumatoid arthritis, and bowel disease (Eastgate et al. 1988, Cantagrel et al. 1999, Galbraith et al. 1999, Nemetz et al. 1999, El-Omar et al. 2000). Moreover, an association between the IL-1 gene cluster and OA has been implicated (Leppävuori et al. 1999, Moos et al. 2000, Loughlin et al. 2002), as well as between the IL-1RA VNTR polymorphism and inflammatory bowel disease (Vijgen et al. 2002). Recent studies suggest the association of low back pain and disc degeneration with the polymorphisms in the IL1 locus (Solovieva et al. 2004a, Solovieva et al. 2004b).

TNF- α is a soluble 17-kd protein whose gene is located on chromosome 6p12.3. It is produced by monocytes, macrophages, B cells, T cells, and fibroblasts and is known to increase the amount of some interleukins such as IL-1 and IL-6. Polymorphisms in *TNFA* have been shown to be associated with several diseases that have an inflammatory component such as multiple sclerosis (MS), rheumatoid arthritis, helicobacter pyloriassociated gastric ulcers, and asthma (Allcock *et al.* 1999, Chagani *et al.* 1999, Kunstmann *et al.* 1999, Ozen *et al.* 2002). Another cytokine, IL-6, is produced by T cells, monocytes, macrophages and fibroblasts, and one of its functions is the activation of T cells. IL-1 α , TNF- α , and IL-6 have been shown to induce the production of prostaglandin E2, which causes pain or enhances sensitivity to other pain-producing substances (Ferreira *et al.* 1973, Dayer *et al.* 1985). A polymorphism in IL-6 may be associated with juvenile chronic arthritis (Fishman *et al.* 1998). IL-2 is an immunoregulatory cytokine produced by activated T cells. Polymorphisms in IL-2 and interleukin-4 receptor α (IL- 4RA) have been found to increase individual's risk for MS and atopy, respectively (Matesanz *et al.* 2001, Hershey *et al.* 1997).

While some cytokines initiate and maintain the inflammatory process, IL-10 and IL-4 have been shown to cooperate to inhibit the production of inflammatory mediators. IL-10 is produced by monocytes, macrophages, B cells, and T cells. It inhibits the production of several cytokines, including IL-1, IL-6, and TNF- α . However, it is thought that the increase in the amount of IL-10 may be insufficient to suppress inflammation in diseases with an inflammatory component (Katsikis et al. 1994). In addition, it has been reported that after tissue injury the amount of IL-18, IL-6, and TNF- α increases more rapidly compared to IL-10 (Okamoto et al. 2001). The polymorphism in the IL-10 gene has been shown to be related to ulcerative colitis and MS. Moreover, an association with the IL-10 haplotype and juvenile rheumatoid arthritis has been reported. (Crawley et al. 1999, Bidwell et al. 2001.) IL-4 is produced by CD4+ type helper T cells and it inhibits the activation of type 1 helper T cells. It also decreases the production of IL-1, IL-6, and TNF- α and inhibits cartilage damage. In a study on patients with rheumatoid arthritis, IL-4 was found to inhibit the production of IL-1 and increase the expression of IL-1RA, both of which should decrease inflammation (Chomarat et al. 1995). An association between a rare allele of IL-4 VNTR polymorphism and protection against joint destruction in rheumatoid arthritis has been published (Buchs et al. 2000). IL-4 has been shown to downregulate collagenases and therefore protect cartilage collagen (Cawston et al. 1999).

Interferon gamma (*IFNG*) is a 34-kd peptide secreted by T-lymphocytes and by natural killer cells. It has a crucial role in the regulation of expression during the immune response. Several polymorphisms in the *INFG* gene have been indicated, and studies suggest that some of these polymorphisms are associated with different amounts of *IFNG* secretion (Pravica *et al.* 1999). A microsatellite polymorphism in the first intron of the *IFNG* gene has been shown to be associated with susceptibility to and the severity of rheumatoid arthritis (Khani-Hanjani *et al.* 2000).

2.6.2 Role of inflammatory mediators in IDD

Disc herniation causes pain by mechanical compression but also by chemical stimulation. Herniated IVD tissue has been shown to produce a number of proinflammatory cytokines (Saal *et al.* 1990, Kang *et al.* 1996, Takahashi *et al.* 1996, Kang *et al.* 1997, Ahn *et al.* 2002). Some patients with a large herniation have no radicular symptoms, whereas some patients with no evidence of disc herniation have severe radiculopathy (Halperin *et al.* 1982, Boden *et al.* 1990). Another study indicated that disc disruption passing into the outer layers of the annulus, without deformation of the outer wall, was as frequently associated with lower extremity pain as were discs with a more severe disruption deforming the outer annular wall (Ohnmeiss *et al.* 1997). Thus, it is possible that the inflammatory factors are the main mediators of pain sensation in cases without obvious mechanical compression of the sciatic nerve.

A study has been performed to determine if murine disc-derived cells are capable of secreting cytokines IL-1 β , IL-6, TNF- α , and IL-10. The results concluded that cultured cells derived from intact murine disc have a trace or no basal secretion of IL-1 β , but were capable of secreting significant amounts of IL-1 β after stimulation with

lipopolysaccharide. In addition, the cells were found to have a basal secretion of IL-6 and IL-10 which was significantly increased after stimulation. (Rand *et al.* 1997.) It has also been shown that herniated IVDs spontaneously produce MMPs, nitric oxide (NO), IL-6, and prostaglandin E2 (Kang *et al.* 1996, Takahashi *et al.* 1996, Burke *et al.* 2002). Application of IL-1 β , IL-6, or TNF onto the dorsal root of rats statistically decreased the neural activity after three hours of each cytokine application. Moreover, recent findings show that the application of nucleus pulposus to nerve roots or dorsal ganglion can induce an inflammatory irritation without mechanical compression (Takebayashi *et al.* 2001, Aoki *et al.* 2002). One study indicated that the concentration of *INFG* was higher in the herniated disc than in the contained disc (Park *et al.* 2002).

These findings demonstrate that these substances might contribute to the sensation of pain (Özaktay *et al.* 2002).

2.6.3 Anti-inflammatory treatment

Non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs (NSAIDs) are often used to treat individuals with low back pain and sciatica. The anti-inflammatory effect of NSAIDs acts through the inhibition of prostaglandin synthesis (Vane & Botting 1998). Prostaglandins are important in the regulation of inflammation, pain, and fever induction. It has been shown that herniated IVDs spontaneously produce prostaglandins (Kang *et al.* 1996). When treating acute low back pain, a statistically significant favor of NSAID over a placebo has been indicated by several studies (Szpalski & Hayez 1994).

Corticosteroids are known to decrease the amount of inflammation in tissues. A study has implicated that patients who underwent a surgery for IVD herniation and received a metyhylprednisolone treatment had a statistically shorter hospital stay compared to the individuals who were treated with a placebo or bupivacaine only (Glasser *et al.* 1993). In addition, it was reported that epidural corticosteroid injection continued to decrease the pain in some cases 3 and 6 months after the original treatment when compared to the control group (Karppinen *et al.* 2001b).

In another study, TNF- α inhibitors (etanercept and infliximab) prevented the reduction of nerve conduction velocity and seemed to limit nerve fiber injury and intraneural edema formation (Olmarker & Rydevik 2001). A recent study indicates interesting results for the treatment of sciatica with an anti-cytokine therapy. Ten patients with severe sciatica were treated with an intravenous infusion of a monoclonal antibody against TNF- α , infliximab, and compared to historical controls. Infliximab infusion produced a rapid decrease in subjective symptoms (Karppinen *et al.* 2003b.), the favorable effect being maintained over the one-year follow-up period (Korhonen *et al.* 2004). These results further support the role of inflammation in sciatica.

3 Outlines of the present research

IDD is a common disease, but its pathogenesis is not well understood. Constitutional and environmental factors, such as height, motor vehicle driving, and smoking, have been indicated as risk factors for the disease. However, several recent studies have suggested that genetic factors play an important role in IDD. IDD characterized by sciatica is caused by intervertebral disc herniation that leads to sciatica, a radiating pain along the leg. It is also thought that in addition to mechanical compression, inflammatory factors also play a role in the development of sciatica.

Degenerative spinal stenosis is common in the elderly and is usually caused by disc degeneration or herniation. Genetic factors in many genes, such as the vitamin D receptor, aggrecan, and matrix metalloproteinase 3, have been linked to disc degeneration. A mutation in *COL11A2* has been found to be associated with OPLL, which is the major cause for spinal stenosis in the Japanese population.

Collagen IX is a minor collagen expressed in cartilage and intervertebral discs. It has been shown to play a role in IDD in humans and mice. The Trp2 and Trp3 alleles in collagen IX are risk factors for IDD in the Finnish population. However, they have not been studied earlier in other populations.

Based on these earlier findings, it was hypothesized that there are additional genetic factors behind these two common diseases. The object of this research was to study the role of genetic factors in these spinal diseases. The aims of the study were:

- 1. to analyze patients with spinal stenosis for mutations in the genes coding for several intervertebral disc proteins,
- 2. to analyze the frequency of the Trp2 and Tp3 alleles in the Chinese population and correlate the genetic and spinal MRI findings, and
- 3. to study the role of genetic variations in the genes coding for several inflammatory mediators in IDD characterized by sciatica.

4 Materials and methods

4.1 Study subjects (I-III)

Twenty-nine unrelated Finnish patients (14 male and 15 female) of ages ranging from 42 to 72 years with symptoms consistent with LSS were included in the study.

The symptoms consisted of self-reported claudication, stenotic symptoms extending to the lower extremities upon extension of the lumbar spine, or numbness or weakness of the lower extremities. Clinical and radiological examinations were performed on all patients to confirm the degenerative nature of the disease. In addition, a blood sample was taken from all the patients for the isolation of genomic DNA. The control set consisted of 56 Finnish individuals of ages ranging from 22 to 72 years with no history of back problems. An additional control set for the *AGC1* VNTR polymorphism study consisted of 153 Finnish individuals from 40 to 45 years of age without a history of back problems.

Eight hundred four volunteers of Southern Chinese origin aged from 18 to 55 years were recruited from the general population with an open invitation. All study subjects underwent an MRI examination and blood sampling.

One hundred fifty-five unrelated Finnish individuals with a history of at least three weeks of unilateral discogenic sciatica radiating from the back to below the knee were included in the study. The study subjects were part of a randomized controlled trial of periradicular infiltration for sciatica (Karppinen *et al.* 2001b). The age of the patients ranged from 19 to 78 years. A blood sample was taken from all the study subjects and clinical and radiological examinations were performed. Study subjects were re-evaluated clinically and radiologically three years after the enrollment. The control group consisted of 179 Finnish individuals, university staff and students, aged from 20 to 69 years. No data were collected of their possible musculoskeletal symptoms.

4.2 Clinical and radiological examination (I-III)

The individuals with LSS were examined clinically and radiologically. The neurological examination consisted of an evaluation of the motor reflexes in the lower extremities. Peripheral pulses were examined to exclude vascular claudication. The MRI examinations performed with a 1.5 T scanner (Signa, GE Medical systems) consisted of T2-weighted sagittal fast spin echo images with a repetition time/echo time (TR/TE) of 4000/95 ms and a slice thickness of 4 mm. T1-weighted (580/15 ms) sagittal spin echo images and transaxial T2-weighted (6000/105 ms) fast spin echo images were taken, also with a slice thickness of 4 mm. The transaxial MRI images consisted of scans through the L2 to S1 interspaces, and the CT images (Hi Speed Advantage, GE Medical Systems) of scans through the same interspaces with a slice thickness of 4 mm. MRI scans were obtained for all the patients and CT scans for 25 of the 29 patients.

The MRI examinations for the Chinese study subjects were carried out at the Jockey Club MRI Engineering Center using a 0.2 T Profile open MRI system (General Electric Medical System, Milwaukee, WI). Sagittal T2-weighed Fast Spin Echo sequences (TR = 3000 ms, TE = 92 ms, slice thickness = 5 mm) were acquired with a built-in flexible body coil.

Clinical and radiological examinations were performed on the Finnish study subjects with sciatica. The clinical examination included the straight-leg-raising test, assessment of lumbar flexion by the modified Schober measure, tendon reflexes, and evaluation of motor and sensory deficits (Karppinen *et al.* 2001b). Patients reported their leg and back pain using a 100-mm visual analog scale (VAS), disability by the Oswestry scale, and quality of life by the Nottingham Health Profile (Karppinen *et al.* 2001a, Karppinen *et al.* 2001b). The MRI examinations were carried out through the L2-S1 interspaces with a 1.5 T scanner (Signa, GE Medical systems) to detect the IVD abnormalities. It consisted of sagittal images with a TR/TE of 4000/95 ms and axial images with a repetition time/echo time of 640/14 ms.

4.3 Radiological classification (I-II)

The degree of stenosis, degeneration, and end plate changes were evaluated from the MRI scans. Stenosis was graded as 0 (no stenosis), grade 1 (mild to moderate) if the sagittal diameter of the dural sac at the disc level was from 5 to 10 mm, and grade 2 (severe) if the diameter was < 5 mm. Degeneration was evaluated from the T2-weighted sagittal scans and classified as 0 (no signal changes), 1 (slight decrease in signal intensity in the nucleus), 2 (hypointense nucleus pulposus with normal disc height), and 3 (hypointense nucleus with disc space narrowing). End plate changes were graded according to the Modic's criteria (Modic *et al.* 1988). Ossification of the ligamentum flavum (OLF) was evaluated from the CT scans on the basis of (1) hyperdense calcified areas in the ligamentum and OPLL in terms of a local calcification on the CT and MRI scan and (2) a hypointense hypertrophic band at the posterior edge of the vertebral body on the T2-weighted sagittal MRI scan. All the MRI and CT scans were read by two experienced physicians blinded to the results of the genetic analysis and to the clinical

history and physical status of the patients. Those responsible for the clinical assessments were also blinded to the results of the genetic analysis.

DDD was diagnosed on the basis of signal changes in the intervertebral discs of the lumbar spine and graded using Schneiderman's classification (Schneiderman et al. 1987), in which grade 0 indicates no signal change, grade 1, a slight decrease in signal intensity in the nucleus pulposus, grade 2, a generalized hypointense nucleus, and grade 3, a hypointense nucleus with disc space narrowing. The presence of any disc herniations, annular tears, and end plate herniations (Schmorl's nodes) was also noted. Annular tears were identified as areas of high signal intensity within the posterior annulus surrounded by a dark rim, but no distinction was made between these and radial tears. Schmorl's nodes were defined as areas of end plate irregularities. (Aprill et al. 1992, Yu et al. 1989b, Takahashi et al. 1995.) All the MRI scans were analyzed by two experienced physicians blinded to the results of the genetic analysis and patients' clinical history. Any disagreements were settled by consensus. For association analysis, individuals with five grade-0 discs of the lumbar spine were classified as DDD- (normal), marking the absence of degeneration, and all others were classified as DDD+ subjects for the presence of degeneration. The DDD+ subjects were further subdivided into "moderate to severe" and "mild" groups. The "moderate to severe" group consisted of individuals with one or more levels of grade-3 disc(s) and individuals with two or more levels of grade-2 disc(s). All other DDD+ individuals were allocated to the "mild" group.

4.4 Screening for sequence variations in the genes coding for IVD proteins and inflammatory mediators (I-III)

Genomic DNA extracted from the blood samples was used as a template for PCR. The individuals with LSS were screened for sequence variations in the exons and exon boundaries of *COL1A1*, *COL1A2*, *COL2A1*, *COL9A1*, *COL9A2*, *COL9A3*, *COL1A1*, *COL11A2* and *AGC1*. The *COL9A1*, *COL9A2*, and *COL9A3* genes were analyzed in a subset of 100 randomly selected study subjects in a study of the Chinese population. Fourty-eight out of the 155 individuals with sciatica were screened for sequence variations in the genes coding for *IL1A*, *IL1B*, *IL6*, and *TNFA*. If a sequence variation was found, 48 control samples were analyzed for the variations. In case of a difference in the frequency of a sequence variation between the patients and the controls, the rest of the samples were analyzed for the presence of the variations. The primers were designed so that they flanked about 50 bp of both the 5' and 3' ends of the exons. (See Table 2.)

PCR amplifications were carried out in a volume of 20 μ l containing 20 to 40 ng of genomic DNA, 5 to 10 pmol of each primer, 1.5 mM MgCl₂, 0.2 mM dNTPs, and 0.5-1.0 U Ampli*Taq* Gold DNA polymerase (Applied Biosystems, Foster City, CA, USA). The conditions, after an initial denaturation at 95°C for 10 min, were 34 cycles of 30 s at 95°C, 30 s at 50 to 68°C and 30 s at 72°C, followed by a final extension at 72°C for 5 min. The PCR products were denatured at 95°C for 4 min, followed by annealing at 68°C for 30 min to generate heteroduplexes for conformation sensitive gel electrophoresis (CSGE). An aliquot of 5 μ l was used to check the concentration and quality of the PCR

products by agarose gel electrophoresis. From 0.1 to 0.5 μ l of each PCR product was loaded on CSGE. CSGE can detect PCR products with heterozygous mutations.

CSGE was performed with a 1 mm gel in a standard DNA sequencing apparatus. The gel composition was 15% of 1,4-bis(acrolyol)piperazine (BAP) to acrylamide, 10% ethylene glycol, 15% formamide, 0.1% ammonium persulphate (APS) and 0.07% N,N,N',N'-tetramethylethylenediamine (TEMED) in 0.5 x TTE buffer (44mM Tris – 14.5 mM taurine – 0.1 mM EDTA, pH 9.0), according to previously published protocols (Ganguly *et al.* 1993, Ganguly & Prockop 1995, Körkkö *et al.* 1998). The electrophoresis was performed at 40 W for 8 hours. After the electrophoresis, the gels were stained with SYBR Gold nucleic acid gel stain (Molecular Probes, Eugene, USA) and photographed with a high quality charge-coupled device (CCD) camera (Fotodyne or UVP).

Table 2. Number of patients, radiological methods used and genes/polymorphisms analyzed in the studies.

Study	Patients	Radiological	Genes analyzed	Polymorphisms analyzed
number	(n)	assessments		
Ι	29	MRI, CT	COLIAI, COLIA2, COL2AI,	<i>MMP-3</i> : $-1171\Delta a^{a}$;
			COL9A1, COL9A2, COL9A3,	<i>VDR</i> : 352 T>C ^b , 2 T>C
			COL11A1, COL11A2, AGC1	
II	804	MRI	COL9A1, COL9A2, COL9A3	<i>COL9A2</i> : Trp2 (exon 19), E21 ⁺⁹ G>A, IVS27 ⁻⁶¹ c>a, IVS30 ⁺¹⁷ g>a;
				COL9A3: Trp3 (exon 5)
III	155	MRI	IL1A, IL1B, IL6, TNFA	<i>IL1A</i> : -889 c>t;
				<i>IL1B</i> : -31 t>c, IVS4 ⁻⁶⁴ g>a, 3954
				C>T;
				IL1RN: VNTR (IVS2);
				<i>IL2</i> : 114 G>T;
				IL4: VNTR (IVS3);
				<i>IL4R</i> : 1902 G>A;
				<i>IL6</i> : -597 g>a, -572 g>c, -174 g>c, 15
				T>A (exon 5), 132 C>T (exon 5);
				<i>IL10</i> : -1082 g>a;
				<i>TNFA</i> : -308 g>a;
				IFNG: microsatellite

^a From the start of transcription.

4.5 Analysis of the VDR and MMP-3 polymorphisms (I)

Two previously identified polymorphisms in VDR and one in MMP-3 were analyzed.

After PCR amplification, a *VDR* gene polymorphism at position 352 from the start of translation was analyzed by the *TaqI* restriction enzyme, and another polymorphism, T to C at the translation initiation codon of the *VDR* gene, by the *FokI* restriction enzyme (Saijo *et al.* 1991, Morrison *et al.* 1994). A region of the *MMP-3* promoter containing a

5a/6a polymorphism was amplified by PCR (Ye et al. 1995) and the alleles were determined by sequencing.

4.6 **RT-PCR** (I)

Total RNA was extracted from the Epstein-Barr virus-transformed lymphoblasts of patient 23. The cDNA synthesis was carried out using the Superscript First Strand Synthesis System for RT-PCR (Invitrogen, Carlsbad, CA, USA), followed by amplification with two sets of primers. The first set of the primers corresponded to exons 20 and 30 of the *COL9A2* gene. The second primer pair was nested, and corresponded to exons 24 and 29. The amplification was carried out in a volume of 25 μ l containing 1 μ l of the cDNA, 7.5 pmol of each primer, 1.5 mM MgCl₂, 0.2 mM dNTPs, and 1.5 U Ampli*Taq* Gold DNA polymerase. The conditions, after an initial denaturation at 95°C for 12 min, were 34 cycles of 30 s at 95°C, 30 s at 60°C, and 30 s at 72°C, followed by a final extension at 72°C for 8 min. The products were analyzed on agarose gels and by sequencing.

4.7 Southern blotting (I)

A probe for the *AGC1* VNTR in exon 12 was generated by PCR as earlier described (Doege *et al.* 1997). The PCR was carried out with the Advantage –GC Genomic PCR kit (Clontech, Palo Alto, CA, USA) with 0.5 M of GC-melt mix. The conditions, after an initial denaturation at 95°C for 1 min, were 30 cycles of 30 s at 94°C, 1 min at 65°C, and 2 min at 68°C, followed by a final extension of 5 min at 68°C. The PCR product was analyzed on an agarose gel, purified from the gel (Qiaex II Gel Extraction Kit, Qiagen, Valencia, CA, USA), cloned, and sequenced using the ABI PRISM 377 Sequencer (Applied Biosystems, Foster City, CA, USA). The clone was digested with EcoRI, and the insert was purified from the gel and labeled with 32p-dCTP using the Rediprime II DNA Labelling System (Amersham Pharmacia Biotech, Piscataway, NJ, USA).

The VNTR polymorphism was analyzed by Southern hybridization (Doege *et al.* 1997). Five μ g of genomic DNA was digested with *Hae*III and separated on a 1.2% agarose gel for 20 h at 45 V. A molecular weight marker, the 100bp DNA Step Ladder (Promega, Madison, WI, USA), was added to each gel. The size of one repeat was 57 bp. The number of repeats for each sample was estimated from the sizes of the fragments observed in Southern analysis.

4.8 Analysis of the Trp2 and Trp3 alleles (II)

Exons 19 and 5 of the *COL9A2* and *COL9A3* genes, respectively, containing the previously described Trp alleles were amplified by PCR.

The Trp2 allele was analyzed by sequencing from all study individuals. All the probands who proved positive for the Trp2 allele were analyzed for three additional polymorphisms in *COL9A2*: $E21^{+9}$ G>A, $IVS27^{-61}$ c>a, and $IVS30^{+17}$ g>a. The other polymorphisms were analyzed by restriction enzymes.

The Trp3 allele was identified by CSGE. The products that contained a single band were mixed together with another product that was known to contain no Trp3 allele, denatured at 95°C for 4 min, followed by annealing at 68°C for 30 min to identify the possible homozygous mutations. The Trp3 alleles were identified as typical double bands on CSGE.

4.9 Genotyping of the polymorphisms in the inflammatory mediator genes (III)

Sixteen polymorphisms in ten genes coding for the inflammatory mediators were genotyped from all the study subjects. The regions containing the variations were amplified by PCR and analyzed by restriction enzyme digestion, sequencing, or agarose gel electrophoresis. The microsatellite marker in *INFG* was analyzed using fluorescent markers and sequencing. (Table 3)

Gene	Variation	Detection method
IL1A	-889 c>t	NcoI
IL1B	-31 t>c	AluI
	IVS4 ⁻⁶⁴ g>a	Sequencing
	3954 C>T	Sequencing
IL1RN	VNTR	Agarose gel
IL2	-114 g>t	MwoI
IL4	VNTR	Agarose gel
IL4R	1902 G>A	PvuI
'L6	-597 g>a	Sequencing
	-572 g>c	Sequencing
	-174 g>c	NlaIII
	E5 ⁺¹⁵ T>A	Sequencing
	E5 ⁺¹³² C>T	Sequencing
IL10	-1082 g>a	Agarose gel ^a
INFG	microsatellite	Genotyping
TNFA	-308 g>a	Sequencing

Table 3. Methods for analyzing the inflammatory mediators.

^aallele-specific primers

4.10 Sequencing (I-III)

The PCR products were sequenced with an ABI PRISM 377 or 3100 sequencer using the BigDye Terminator Sequencing Kit (Applied Biosystems). Sequencing was performed if the sample showed a double band on CSGE or to confirm the results from the restriction enzyme analysis. The Trp2 allele and some variations in the inflammation mediators were analyzed only by sequencing (see Table 3).

Prior to sequencing, the samples were treated with exonuclease I ($10U/\mu$ I) and shrimp alkaline phosphatase ($1U/\mu$ I) in a volume of 5 µl containing 0.5 µl of both EXO and SAP and 2 µl of both the PCR product and dH₂O. The mixture was incubated at 37°C for 15 min followed by 15 min at 85°C. Five pmol of sequencing primer was added. Some PCR products were purified from the agarose gel and cloned prior to sequencing.

4.11 Statistical analysis (I-III)

To test the equality of the allele frequencies between the LSS probands and controls, chisquare tests were carried out for 2 x 2 tables of allele counts. Haplotype frequencies for four marker loci, *COL11A2* IVS6⁻⁴, *VDR* (*Fok*I and *Taq*I) and *MMP-3* polymorphisms, were estimated with the snphap program (Chiano & Clayton 1998) and a likelihood ratio test was employed to test for differences in these frequencies between the probands and controls.

As disc degeneration is known to be related to age, the Chinese study subjects were stratified into four groups by age. The association between the Trp2 allele and pathological changes in the disc (degeneration, herniations, annular tears, and Schmorl's nodes) was studied by assessing the association in each age group separately by chisquare statistics and an odds ratio computed from a 2x2 table with rows. The effects of the four 2×2 tables were combined by the Mantel-Haenszel procedure (Armitage & Berry 1988), which enabled the analysis of two independent sources of association between Trp2 and the disease, overall allele frequency differences (expressed as odds ratio), and heterogeneity of the odds ratios between age groups.

To test the equality of the allele and/or genotype frequencies between the individuals with sciatica and controls, tests for trends were carried out for 2 x 3 tables of genotype counts (Armitage & Berry 1987). For those loci with more than one polymorphism, haplotype frequencies were estimated with the snphap program and a likelihood ratio test was employed to test for differences in these frequencies between the patients and controls (Chiano & Clayton 1998). In addition, the patients were divided into four different subgroups based on the clinical findings: 1) operated/not operated; 2) number of previous sciatica episodes (0 to 1, >1 sciatica episodes); 3) straight-leg-raising test results of the index sciatica episode (<50°, 50-70°, >70°); and 4) durations of the index episode (3-4 weeks, 1-2 months, >2 months). Differences in genotype frequencies were tested between each of these four category types by carrying out 4×15 chi-square tests (15 markers). For the marker *INFG* with a repeat polymorphism, we applied one-way ANOVA to see whether the mean number of repeats was different between subclassifications.

5 Results

5.1 Spinal stenosis (I)

Twenty-nine Finnish probands with LSS were screened for mutations in *COL1A1*, *COL1A2*, *COL2A1*, *COL9A1*, *COL9A2*, *COL9A3*, *COL11A1*, *COL11A2*, and *AGC1*. In addition, three polymorphisms previously shown to associate with DDD were analyzed, two of these in the *VDR* and one in the *MMP-3* gene. All probands underwent an MRI examination to confirm the degenerative nature of the disease.

5.1.1 Clinical and radiological findings

All probands had a self-reported limitation in walking distance (range 50-3000 m) and at least one other stenotic symptom (pain or numbness of the lower extremities upon extension of the lumbar spine, or numbness or weakness in the lower extremities). Clinically, seven probands had bilateral defects in tendon reflexes in the lower extremities. None of the probands had objective muscle weakness or peripheral pulse abnormalities. Twelve probands had undergone a decompressive operation. In addition, three individuals had previously been operated on for a herniated nucleus pulposus and were found to have stenosis at a different lumbar level.

Radiological evaluation of the lumbar region indicated that every proband except one who had undergone decompressive surgery for stenosis prior to inclusion in the study had stenosis at least at one level. Severe disc degeneration (grade 2 or 3) was also observed in every proband at least at one lumbar level. Twenty probands had grade 2 end plate degeneration according to Modic's criteria, six had OPLL, and eight were found to have OLF.

5.1.2 Screening of the genes coding for IVD collagens

Screening of the COL1A1, COL1A2, COL2A1, COL9A1, COL9A2, COL9A3, COL11A1 and COL11A2 genes revealed four interesting changes.

The *COL11A2* IVS6⁴ t allele, previously shown to be associated with OPLL, which is the main cause of spinal stenosis in the Japanese (Maeda *et al.* 2001), was found more often in study subjects than in controls. The frequency of the t allele was 93.1% in the probands compared to 72.3% in controls (p = 0.0016). When the t/a and a/a genotypes were combined, no statistically significant differences were seen between the patients and controls. However, the t/t genotype was found more often in the patient group compared to controls (p=0.0011). Using the population's attributable risk (Armitage & Berry 1988), it is estimated that 20% of the affected subjects in the population are attributable to the t/t genotype. Another polymorphism, exon 6^{+28} A>G, also reported previously, was found to be in complete linkage disequilibrium with the IVS6⁻⁴ a>t polymorphism. The IVS6-4 a allele has previously been shown to result in the skipping of exon 6. We confirmed this finding by performing an RT-PCR analysis on total lymphoblast RNA from a proband that was homozygous for the IVS6-4 t allele. The analysis revealed only one fragment which contained sequences for exons 6 (78 bp) and 7 (63 bp). In addition to the inclusion of exon 6, we showed here that exon 8 was skipped in the presence of the t allele.

Analysis revealed one proband with the Trp2 allele, while four probands had the Trp3 allele. One of the probands with Trp3 was homozygous for the sequence variation. In addition, a novel mutation resulting in a premature stop codon in the *COL9A2* gene was found. To study the possible splicing effects, total RNA was isolated from the lymphoblasts of the proband with the mutation and analyzed by RT-PCR. Analysis identified two products, about 550 bp and 460 bp, with the primer set for exons 23-30, and about 430 bp and 340 bp with the primer set for exons 24-29. Sequencing indicated that the product contained only the wild-type sequence, while the larger product contained the wild-type sequence and sequences for the entire intron 26. This a to c mutation in IVS26⁻² of *COL9A2* prevented the splicing of intron 26 and lead to the insertion of 88 extra nucleotides, and thus of 21 new amino acids, followed by a premature stop codon.

Several other polymorphisms in the genes analyzed were identified, but they were found in equal frequencies in the controls and were therefore likely to be neutral.

5.1.3 Identification of mutations in AGC1

Exons 2 to 19 of *AGC1* were analyzed. Analysis revealed several polymorphisms which were all found in controls as frequently as in the probands, which gave reason to believe that they are not associated with the disease.

The VNTR polymorphism in exon 12, previously shown to be associated with multilevel disc degeneration (Kawaguchi *et al.* 1999), was analyzed by Southern blotting. Alleles with fewer repeats have been shown to be associated with DDD. However, in our study, no association was found between the length of the VNTR region and the severity of spinal stenosis.

5.1.4 MMP-3 and VDR polymorphisms

Two intragenic polymorphisms, T to C in exon 9 (TaqI) and T to C at the translation initiation codon (FokI) in the VDR gene, as well as one in the MMP-3 gene were analyzed. FokI restriction enzyme digestion of exon 2 of VDR showed that the frequency of the f allele was 0.41 in the probands and 0.32 in the controls. This difference was not significant, giving a p-value of 0.24. The allele frequencies for the TaqI polymorphism likewise did not differ significantly between the proband and control groups. The 5a/5a and 5a/6a genotypes of the MMP-3 promoter region previously shown to associate with DDD (Takahashi *et al.* 2001) were not found to be associated with the disease in our study. The distribution of the 5a and 6a alleles was equal in the patient and control groups.

5.2 Collagen IX Trp alleles and IDD in the Chinese study subjects (II)

5.2.1 Radiological findings

Five hundred twenty-four (65.2%) individuals had additional disc abnormalities, including 261 disc herniations, 178 annular tears, and 85 Schmorl's nodes. The proportion of individuals with annular tears increased with age, while disc herniations were the most common in the group under 30-years of age. No apparent age association was found for Schmorl's nodes.

5.2.2 Analysis of COL9A1, COL9A2 and COL9A3

The *COL9A1*, *COL9A2*, and *COL9A3* genes were screened for mutations in 100 individuals. The analysis did not identify any putatively disease-associated mutations.

Analysis of exon 19 of *COL9A2* showed that the Trp2 allele was present in 160 of the 804 subjects (19.9%), and 12 individuals were homozygous for the allele. Surprisingly, the Trp3 allele was absent, while it has been reported to be found in about 24% of the Finnish patients with sciatica and in about 9% of the Finnish controls (Paassilta *et al.* 2001). To verify that the allele frequencies represented a random population, 100 anonymous blood bank samples and 100 university students were screened. In both sets, the Trp2 allele was present at 20% and the Trp3 allele was absent, thus suggesting that the data set is representative of the general Chinese population of Southern China.

5.2.3 Association between radiological findings and Trp2

The Trp2 allele was found to result in a 4-fold increase in the risk of annular tears at 30-39 years of age and a 2.4-fold increase in the risk of DDD and end plate herniations at 40-49 years of age. Moreover, the individuals with Trp2 had a tendency for more severe disc degeneration than non-carriers.

5.2.4 Haplotypes

Two polymorphisms, $E21^{+9}$ G>A and IVS30⁺¹⁷ g>a, have been shown to coexist with the Trp2 allele in the Finnish population (Annunen *et al.* 1999a). As these were not found in any Trp2-negative individuals, it was thought that the individuals with the Trp2 allele had inherited the same ancestral haplotype. Recently, another polymorphism, IVS27⁻⁶¹ c>a, that coexists with the three other sequence variations in the Finnish probands, giving the haplotype Trp-A-a-a, was identified (Noponen-Hietala & Ala-Kokko, unpublished data). This was found to be the most common haplotype among the Chinese, even though four others were also found to exist with the Trp2 allele. No difference was found between the haplotypes and the prevalence of DDD.

5.3 Inflammatory mediators and sciatica (III)

5.3.1 Clinical and radiological findings

All subjects had had unilateral sciatic pain for three weeks to six months radiating from the back to below the knee (dermatomes L4, L5, and S1). The straight-leg-raising test was positive ($\leq 60^{\circ}$) in 59% of the subjects. At the baseline, the mean intensity of the leg pain of sciatica patients was 73 mm on a 100-mm VAS scale (SD 18 mm), the intensity of back pain 56 mm (SD 25 mm), and disability on the Oswestry scale 43% (SD 15%). IVD herniation - contained, non-contained or sequestered - was present in 86% of patients during the 3-year follow-up period. At the time of the 3-year follow-up period, 29% of the subjects had undergone an operation for herniated disc.

5.3.2 Analyzing the polymorphisms in the genes coding for the inflammatory mediators

The promoter regions, exons, and exon boundaries of *IL1A*, *IL1B*, *IL6*, and *TNFA* were analyzed for mutations in 48 patients. When a sequence variation was found, 48 control samples were analyzed for the variations. In case of a difference in the frequency of a

sequence variation between the patients and controls, the rest of the samples were also analyzed for the presence of the variation.

Twelve sequence variations were detected of which several were located in the promoter regions of the genes (Table 4). Two of the four exonic variations (3954 C>T in *IL1B* and E5⁺¹³² C>T in *IL6*) did not result in a change of an amino acid encoded. The remaining two exonic variations resulted in an amino acid substitution; E5⁺²¹ G>T in *IL1A* changed a codon GCA for Ala to a codon TCA for Ser, and E5⁺¹⁵ T>A in *IL6* that changed a codon GAT for Asp to GAA for Glu. None of the twelve variations were putatively disease-causing, and they were found both in the 48 patients and controls. Allele frequencies of two of the variations, E5⁺²¹ G>T in *IL1A* and -511 t>c in the promoter of *IL1B*, were determined by sequencing the 48 patient and control samples. Because no differences were found, the rest of the patients were not analyzed for these variations. The remaining 10 variations were genotyped from all the patients and controls.

5.3.3 Genotype comparison in four clinical subtypes

To ascertain whether the patient group was heterogeneous regarding the four clinical criteria (operated/not operated, number of sciatica episodes, straight-leg-raising test results and duration of sciatic episodes), differences in genotype frequencies between each of these four categories were tested. The smallest p-value obtained was p = 0.0056 for *IL1B* (C3954T polymorphism) versus "classification" (1 against >1 sciatica episodes). All other p-values exceeded 0.01. However, because a total of 64 statistical tests were carried out, the smallest significance level after adjustment for multiple testing turned out to be 64p = 0.36. That is, we did not find any significant genotype differences between the various clinical categories tested and were therefore able to consider the patient group as a homogeneous entity suitable for further genetic analysis.

Gene	Region	Variation
IL1A	Promoter	-889 c>t
	Exon 5	+21 G>T
IL1B	Promoter	-511 t>c
	Promoter	-31 t>c
	Intron 4	-64 g>a
	Exon 5	3954 C>T
IL6	Promoter	-597 g≥a
	Promoter	-572 g>c
	Promoter	-174 g>c
	Exon 5	+15 T>A
	Exon 5	+132 C>T
TNFA	Promoter	-308 g≥a

Table 4. Sequence variations identified in IL1A, IL1B, IL6, and TNFA.

5.3.4 Allele frequencies

In addition to these ten polymorphisms, six previously identified polymorphisms in the inflammatory mediator genes were analyzed (see Table 3). Significant differences were observed in the allele frequencies between the patients and controls for the *IL6* polymorphism $E5^{+15}$ T>A (p=0.007). In addition, the -597 g>a and -174 g>c polymorphisms in *IL6* showed suggestive evidence for association although, after correction for multiple testing, they were not formally significant. Differences in allele frequencies in the other polymorphisms analyzed were not statistically significant between the cases and controls.

In addition, a difference was observed in the $E5^{+15}$ T>A genotype frequencies. AA or AT genotypes were found in 13 out of 133 patiens (9.8%) when compared to only 3 out of 124 controls (2.4%) (p=0.011). The corresponding attributable risk AR for the presence of the A allele was 7.5% (95% CI=1.6-13.1%) and OR 4.4 (1.2-15.7).

5.3.5 Haplotype frequencies

Haplotype frequencies for the five *IL1* marker loci (-889 c>t in *IL1A*, -31 t>c, IVS4⁻⁶⁴ g>a and 3954 C>T in *IL1B*, and VNTR in *IL1RN*) were tested using various combinations of the SNPs. No significant differences were observed in the haplotype frequencies. Similar analysis was performed for the five *IL6* marker loci. No significant differences were observed when all five polymorphisms (-597 g>a, -572 g>c, -174C g>c, E5⁺¹⁵ T>A and E5⁺¹³² C>T) were used to generate haplotypes. However, when four SNPs (-597 g>a, -572 g>c, -174 g>c, and E5⁺¹⁵ T>A) were tested, a significant difference in the haplotype frequency was observed (p=0.012). Six of the possible sixteen haplotypes were observed, with the GGGA haplotype being more frequently found in the patients (p=0.011; OR=4.8 (95% CI=1.6-14.5). To evaluate the attributable risk, haplotype pairs (genotypes) were assigned to the individuals. The GGGA/GGGA or GGGA/other genotypes were overrepresented in the patients. This corresponded to an OR of 5.4 (1.5-19.2). The association of GGGA with disease was highly significant (p=0.0033), and the associated AR was 6.8% (1.9-11.5%).

6 Discussion

6.1 Genetic factors in degenerative spinal stenosis

Degenerative lumbar spinal stenosis (LSS) is a common disease usually affecting individuals over 50 years of age. A number of genetic factors have been implicated in disc herniation, disc degeneration, and OPLL, which are the leading causes of degenerative stenosis (Koga *et al.* 1998, Maeda *et al.* 2001, Ala-Kokko 2002).

We investigated possible associations between the previously identified genetic factors and degenerative LSS, and also analyzed nine genes encoding intervertebral disc matrix proteins for sequence variations. Twenty-nine unrelated Finnish individuals with radiologically confirmed LSS were included in the study. All underwent a clinical and an MRI examination.

Previous studies have indicated that genetic factors play a role in LSS. OPLL is a common cause for LSS in the Japanese, and a linkage between OPLL and chromosome 6p has been reported (Koga *et al.* 1998). This region contains at least two candidate genes, *COL11A2* and the retinoid X receptor β , *RXR* β . The *COL11A2* IVS6⁻⁴ a to t polymorphism has previously been shown to be associated with OPLL in the Japanese population (Maeda *et al.* 2001). In the current study, the frequency of the IVS6⁻⁴ t allele was found to be 93.1% in the patients with LSS compared to 72.3% in the controls (p=0.0016). In addition, we found that the t/t genotype was more common in the patient group compared to the controls (p=0.0011). It is estimated that 20% of the affected subjects in the population are attributable to the t/t genotype. Thus, our study suggests that *COL11A2* plays a role also in spinal stenosis that is not associated with OPLL.

COL11A2 exons 6 to 8 are known to undergo complex alternative splicing. Earlier findings have indicated that the IVS6⁻⁴ a allele results in a different splicing pattern from the t allele, with exon 6 being skipped in its presence (Maeda *et al.* 2001). In addition to the inclusion of exon 6, we showed that exon 8 was skipped in the presence of the t allele. Since any nucleotide can be found at position -4 in the acceptor splice site (Cartegni *et al.* 2002), it is not clear through which mechanism the IVS6⁻⁴ polymorphism affects the splicing. Even though screening of the exons and exon boundaries of *COL11A2* did not result in the identification of any other potentially disease-associated changes, it is

possible that there is another, yet unidentified mutation in the non-coding region of the gene that is in complete linkage disequilibrium with the IVS6⁻⁴ polymorphism.

The Trp2 and Trp3 alleles have previously been described as risk factors for IDD in the Finnish population (Annunen et al. 1999, Paassilta et al. 2001). In our study, one of the individuals had the Trp2 allele and four had the Trp3 allele. One individual was homozygous for the Trp3 allele. It is not certain, through which mechanism the Trp alleles predispose to the disease. Tryptophan is the most hydrophobic amino acid, rarely found in the normal structure of collagens. In fact, in there are no Trp residues in the collagenous domains of collagen IX in man or mouse (Muragaki et al. 1990, Perälä et al. 1993, Brewton et al. 1995, Perälä et al. 1994, Rokos et al. 1994). In addition, the Trp2 residue is located only three amino acid residues from the covalent crosslink between the α 3(IX) chain and collagen II. As the most hydrophobic amino acid, Trp could also have an effect on the formation or the stability of the triple helix. However, a recent study showed that the Trp residues do not affect the assembly or amount of collagen IX in embryonic and fetal human cartilage. Both Trp2 and Trp3 allelic products were incorporated into the crosslinked fibrillar network and the cartilage appeared normal. This finding suggests that the pathological consequences are most likely to be long-term and indirect (Matsui et al. 2003). IVD herniations and IDD are among the factors that predispose to LSS. It is therefore possible that the Trp alleles also increase the risk for LSS. However, it is unlikely that Trp alleles alone would cause LSS. Other factors, genetic or environmental, together with the Trp alleles are likely to be needed for the development of LSS.

The analysis also revealed a heterozygous a to c mutation at position -2 in IVS26 of the *COL9A2* gene. The mutation prevented the splicing of intron 26 and resulted in a premature translation termination codon in IVS26 88 nucleotides downstream of the exon. This mutation is likely to lead to the synthesis of a truncated $\alpha 2(IX)$ chain that lacks the C-terminal end of the COL2 domain and the entire NC2, COL1, and NC1 domains. The formation of the collagen triple helix is known to occur from the C-terminal end towards the N-terminal end. Since the truncated $\alpha 2(IX)$ chain lacks the C-terminal, required for collagen triple helix assembly, that mutation is likely to lead to a reduced amount of collagen IX in the tissue. These findings further support the role of collagen IX in spinal disorders.

6.2 Association between Trp2 allele and IDD in the Chinese population

IDD characterized by sciatica is a common musculoskeletal disorder affecting about 5% of individuals (Heliövaara *et al.* 1987). Several environmental and constitutional factors have been implicated as risk factors for IDD. However, family and twin studies have shown that genetic factors may explain up to 77% of the variability of disc degeneration (Battié *et al.* 1995a, Battié *et al.* 1995b, Sambrook *et al.* 1999).

Tryptophan alleles in collagen IX have been indicated to be predisposing factors for IDD characterized by sciatica in the Finnish population (Annunen *et al.* 1999a, Paassilta *et al.* 2001). The Trp2 allele in $\alpha 2(IX)$ was found in 3.8% of the Finnish patients and in

none of the controls (Annunen *et al.* 1999a). In a previous study, the α 3(IX) Trp3 allele was found in about 24% of the Finnish patients and in about 9% of the Finnish controls (Paassilta *et al.* 2001).

Our study group consisted of 804 unrelated Chinese individuals. Surprisingly, the Trp2 allele was found in 20% of the general population while the Trp3 allele was absent. This finding gave us a great opportunity to study the correlation between the Trp2 allele and MRI findings. A hundred randomly selected samples from the local blood bank were also analyzed to assure that our sample set represented the general population. The Trp2 allele was found in 20% of the blood bank samples, giving us the reason to believe that our study group represented the general population. All individuals included in the study underwent an MRI examination. The MRI scans were graded by two readers blinded to the general to the general samples.

We found that in the Chinese population, the Trp2 allele was associated with a 4-fold increase in the risk of annular tears at 30 to 39 years of age and a 2.5-fold increase in the risk of DDD and end-plate herniations (Schmorl's nodes) at 40 to 49 years of age. In addition, the individuals with the Trp2 allele had more severe disc degeneration compared to those who were Trp2 negative. A previous study on rabbits showed that an annular laceration of IVD resulted in disc degeneration (Anderson *et al.* 2002). In addition, several studies have indicated that radial tears in the IVDs precede disc degeneration and cause sciatic pain (Yu *et al.* 1988, Osti *et al.* 1992, Ohnmeiss *et al.* 1997). Our findings further support this hypothesis.

Collagen IX is a heterotrimer of the $\alpha 1(IX)$, $\alpha 2(IX)$ and $\alpha 3(IX)$ chains encoded by the *COL9A1*, *COL9A2*, and *COL9A3* genes, respectively (Pihlajamaa *et al.* 1998, Paassilta *et al.* 1999b). It is located on the surface of collagen II and part of the molecule projects away from the surface of collagen II. The function of collagen IX is not well known but it is thought to act as a mediator between collagen II and other extracellular matrix proteins. Several studies on humans and mice have indicated that collagen IX has an important role in maintaining tissue integrity (Nakata *et al.* 1993, Fässler *et al.* 1994, Kimura *et al.* 1996, Muragaki *et al.* 1996, Holden *et al.* 1999, Paassilta *et al.* 1999a, Czarny-Ratajczak *et al.* 2001). Consistent with these observations, it is possible that Trp as the most hydrophobic amino acid interferes with the interactions between collagen IX and other matrix proteins.

Studies concerning the Trp alleles had earlier been done only in the Caucasian population and this is the first time that Trp alleles were studied in the Asian population. Our study is also the largest to date to compare the genetic factors to radiological findings using MRI and the candidate gene approach. Our findings further strengthen the hypothesis that the Trp2 allele acts as a predisposing factor for IDD and end plate changes such as Schmorl's nodes. The end plates consist of a gel of hydrated proteoglycan molecules that is reinforced by collagen fibrils, including collagen IX. In a previous radiological study, the individuals with the Tpr3 allele were found to have a greater risk for Scheuermann's disease and disc degeneration (Karppinen *et al.* 2003a). In addition, a positive correlation has been reported between end plate degeneration and disc degeneration (Kokkonen *et al.* 2002).

6.3 Role of *IL6* in IDD characterized by sciatica

Several studies have indicated that in addition to mechanical compression, inflammation plays an important role in IDD characterized by sciatica. It has been shown that proinflammatory cytokines, such as IL-1, IL-6, and TNF- α , are produced at the site of IVD herniation (Kang *et al.* 1996, Takahashi *et al.* 1996, Burke *et al.* 2002). It has been reported that disc disruption passing into the outer layers of the annulus, without deformation of the outer wall, was as frequently associated with lower extremity pain as were discs with more severe disruption deforming the outer annular wall (Ohnmeiss *et al.* 1997). In addition, the application of nucleus pulposus to nerve roots or dorsal ganglion can induce an inflammatory irritation without mechanical compression (Takebayashi *et al.* 2001, Aoki *et al.* 2002).

Several studies have suggested that inflammatory mediators play a role in this disease, and previous studies have shown an association between low back pain and disc degeneration with the polymorphisms in the *IL1* locus; -889 c>t in *IL1A*, 3954 C>T in *IL1B*, and 1812 G>A in *IL1RN* (Solovieva *et al.* 2004a, Solovieva *et al.* 2004b). However, a possible association between inflammatory mediators and IDD characterized by sciatica has not been studied.

The role of sequence variations in several inflammatory mediator genes was investigated here in 155 Finnish individuals with IDD characterized by sciatica and 179 controls. The study did not show evidence for the role of structural mutations in the major pro-inflammatory cytokine genes, *IL1A*, *IL1B*, *IL6*, and *TNFA*, in the pathogenesis of IDD and sciatica. Nevertheless, association analysis provided support for a link between the *IL6* sequence variations -597 g>a, -174 g>c, and E5⁺¹⁵ T>A, and the disease. The g alleles of -597 and -174 polymorphisms and the A allele of the E5⁺¹⁵ polymorphism were overrepresented in the patient group. These findings were interesting because the g allele of the -174 g>c variation has been previously shown to be associated with the increased expression and plasma levels of IL-6 (Fishman *et al.* 1998, Yucesoy *et al.* 2003). The E5⁺¹⁵ T>A polymorphism changed an amino acid encoded, from Asp to Glu. It is possible, although not very likely, that this substitution results in major functional or structural consequences because both amino acids are acidic and structurally related.

A study by Terry *et al.* (2000) demonstrated that genetic polymorphisms in *IL6* exhibit a co-operative influence on transcriptional regulation of the gene. Specifically, they showed that four sequence variations in the *IL6* promoter, -597 g>a, -572 g>c, -373AnTn, and -174 g>c, influence *IL6* transcription through a complex interaction determined by the haplotype, with the g alleles of the three markers being associated with an increase in the transcription of *IL6*. In addition to E5⁺¹⁵ T>A, three of the markers tested in the study by Terry *et al.* (2000), -597 g>a, -572 g>c, and -174 g>c, were used here to generate haplotypes. In our study the haplotype GGGA was associated with the phenotype. It is thus possible that this haplotype is also associated with the increased production of IL-6 (Fishman *et al.* 1998, Terry *et al.* 2000). IL-6 together with IL1- α , IL1- β , and TNF- α are among the most potent pro-inflammatory and catabolic cytokines known and are released as a consequence of cell or tissue injury (Choy and Panayi 2001, Goldring 2001, Benoist 2002). It has been demonstrated that IL-6 is produced at the site of a lumbar disc herniation (Kang *et al.* 1996, Takahashi *et al.* 1996, Burke *et al.* 2002). As a consequence of the increased pro-inflammatory cytokine production, herniated discs produce matrix metalloproteinases, nitric oxide, and prostaglandin E2, which have been shown to mediate pain or to enhance sensitivity to other pain-producing substances (Kang *et al.* 1996, Takahashi *et al.* 1996).

IDD characterized by sciatica is a common disorder usually affecting individuals from 40 to 50 years of age, and it can keep people out of work for a long time. In approximately 10% of patients, low back pain persists for more than 6 weeks (Frymoyer 1988). About 5 to 20% of individuals with IDD-related sciatica need surgical intervention (Heliövaara et al. 1987, Devo et al. 1990, Frymover et al. 1992), but even higher figures have been reported in another study (Balague et al. 1999). Several studies suggest that inflammatory mediators have an important role in the process of sciatic pain. Corticosteroids are well-known anti-inflammatory substances that have been in clinical use for a long time in the treatment of inflammatory diseases such as rheumatic disorders. Several recent studies indicate that corticosteroids are also useful in the treatment of sciatica (Glasser et al. 1993, Buchner et al. 2000, Byrod et al. 2000, Karppinen et al. 2001b, Papagelopoulos et al. 2001). In addition, TNF-a inhibitors have recently been suggested to be useful in the treatment of sciatica. They were found to reduce the nerve conduction velocity and to limit nerve fiber injury and intraneural edema (Olmarker & Rydevik 2001). In another study, TNF- α monoclonal antibody, infliximab, was shown to decrease the pain by 50% at 1 hour after infusion. At two weeks, 60% of the patients treated with infliximab were painless compared to 16% in the control group. (Karppinen et al. 2003b.) TNF- α has been shown to be one of the most important pro-inflammatory mediators (Olmarker & Larsson 1998) and it is known to act in a close relationship with IL-1. The blocking of TNF- α in culture diminished the amounts of IL-1, IL-6, and IL-8, while the blocking of IL-1 blocked IL-6 and IL-8 but had no affect on TNF- α (Butler et al. 1995).

In the light of the earlier findings, anti-inflammatory substances have potential in the treatment of IDD characterized by sciatica in the future. As this treatment is very expensive, it is important to learn to select the individuals who would benefit most from the anti-inflammatory treatment. Our study is the first one to indicate a genetic association between sciatica and inflammatory mediators. The finding that sequence variations in the *IL6* gene are associated with IDD characterized by sciatica supports the role of IL-6 in the process of sciatic pain. This finding may have an impact on identifying patients who could benefit from treatment with anti-inflammatory substances.

6.4 Conclusion

Degenerative spinal stenosis and IDD are common clinically important spinal disorders. Several environmental factors have been reported to play a role in the complex etiology of IDD. However, the role of genetic factors in these diseases is strongly supported by family and linkage studies.

The findings of this thesis further support the hypothesis that genetic factors have an important role in the development of degenerative spinal stenosis and IDD. Genetic variations in the collagen IX and XI genes were found to be associated with degenerative

spinal stenosis. Our studies also showed that the collagen IX Trp2 allele acts as a predisposing factor for disc degeneration in an age-dependent manner in the Chinese population. The Trp2 allele was present in 20% of the population and was associated with a 4-fold increase in the risk of developing annular tears at the age from 30 to 39 years, and a 2.4-fold increase in the risk of developing DDD and end plate herniations at the age from 40 to 49 years. The Trp2 allele has earlier been shown to be a risk factor for IDD in the Finnish population. Our results indicate that Trp2 acts as a predisposing factor for IDD also in another ethnic population.

Inflammation has been suggested to be one of the underlying factors for sciatic pain and tissue destruction. The role of inflammation is supported by the usefulness of antiinflammatory substances in the treatment of sciatica. This hypothesis is further supported by our finding that certain *IL6* haplotypes predispose to sciatica. It is not well understood, however, through which mechanisms the inflammation contributes to sciatic pain and destruction.

The findings of this thesis provide new information on the etiology and pathogenesis of disc diseases. However, further studies are needed in order to develop more specific tools for the treatment of these diseases and the development of more efficient preventive means.

References

- Ahmad NN, Ala-Kokko L, Knowlton RG, Jimenez SA, Weaver EJ, Maguire JI, Tasman W & Prockop DJ (1991) Stop codon in the procollagen II gene (COL2A1) in a family with the Stickler syndrome (arthro-ophthalmopathy). Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 88: 6624-6627.
- Ahn SH, Cho YWC, Ahn MW, Jang SH, Sohn YK & Kim HS (2002) mRNA expression of cytokines and chemokines in herniated lumbar intervertebral discs. Spine 27: 911-917.
- Ala-Kokko L, Baldwin CT, Moskowitz RW & Darwin DJ (1990) Single base pair mutation in the type II procollagen gene (COL2A1) as a cause of primary osteoarthritis associated with a mild chondrodysplasia. Proc Natl Acad Sci 87: 6565-6568.
- Ala-Kokko L, Kvist AP, Metsäranta M, Kivirikko KI, de Crombrugghe B, Prockop DJ & Vuorio E (1995) Conservation of the sizes of 53 introns and over 100 intronic sequences for the binding of common transcription factors in the human and mouse genes for type II collagen (COL2A1). Biochem J 308: 923-929.
- Ala-Kokko L & Prockop DJ (1990) Completion of the intron-exon structure of the gene for human type II procollagen (COL2A1): variations in the nucleotide sequences of the alleles from three chromosomes. Genomics 8: 454-460.
- Ala-Kokko L (2002) Genetic risk factors for lumbar disc disease. Ann Med 34: 42-47.
- Allcock RJ, de la Concha EG, Fernandez-Arquero, Vigil P, Conejero L, Arroyo R & Price P (1999) Susceptibily to multiple sclerosis mediated by HLA-DRB1 is influenced by a second gene telomeric of the TNF cluster. Hum Immunol 60: 1266-1273.
- An HS, Silveri CP, Simpson JM, File P, Simmons C, Simeone FA & Balderston RA (1994) Comparison of smoking habits between patients with surgically confirmed herniated lumbar and cervical disc disease and controls. J Spinal Disord 7: 369-373.
- Anderson DG, Izzo MW, Hall DJ, Vaccaro AR, Hilibrand A, Arnold W, Tuan RS & Albert TJ (2002) Comparative gene expression profiling of normal and degenerative discs. Spine 15: 1291-1296.
- Annunen S, Körkkö J, Czarny M, Warman ML, Brunner HG, Kääriäinen H, Mulliken JB, Tranebærg L, Brooks DG, Cox GF, Cruysberg JR, Curtis MA, Davenport SLH, Friedrich CA, Kaitila I, Krawczynski MR, Latos-Bielenska A, Mukai S, Olsen BR, Shinno N, Somer M, Vikkula M, Zlotogora J, Prockop DJ & Ala-Kokko L (1999b) Splicing mutation of 54 bp exons in the COL11A2 gene cause Marshall syndrome but other mutations cause overlapping Marshall/Stickler phenotypes. Am J Hum Genet 65: 974-983.
- Annunen S, Paassilta P, Lohiniva J, Perälä M, Pihlajamaa T, Karppinen J, Tervonen O, Kröger H, Lähde S, Vanharanta H, Ryhänen L, Göring HHH, Ott J, Prockop DJ & Ala-Kokko L (1999a) An allele of COL9A2 associated with intervertebral disc disease. Science 285: 409-412.
- Aoki Y, Rydevik B, Kikuchi S & Olmarker K (2002) Local application of disc-related cytokines on spinal nerve roots. Spine 27: 1614-1617.

- Aprill C & Bogduk N (1992) High-intensity zone: a diagnostic sign of painfull lumbar disc on magnetic resonance imaging. Br J Radiol 65: 361-369.
- Armitage P & Berry G (1988) Statistical Methods of Medical Research. Blackwell, Oxford UK.
- Arnoldi CC, Brodsky AE, Cauchoix J, Crock HV, Dommisse GF, Edgar M, Gargano Fp, Jacobson RE, Kirkaldy-Willis WH, Kurihara A, Langenskiold A, Macnab I, McIvor GW, Newman PH, Paine KW, Russin LA, Sheldon J, Tile M, Urist MR, Wilson WE & Wiltse LL (1976) Lumbar spinal stenosis and nerve root entrapment syndromes. Definition and classification. Clin Orthop 115: 4-5.
- Ayad S, Marriott A, Brierley VH & Grant ME (1991) Mammalian cartilage synthesizes both proteoglycan and non-proteoglycan forms of the type IX collagen. Biochem J 278: 441-445.
- Balague F, Nordin M, Sheikhzadeh A, Echegoyen AC, Brisby H, Hoogewoud HM, Fredman P & Skovron ML (1999) Recovery of severe sciatica. Spine 24: 2516-2524.
- Battié MC, Videman T, Gill K, Moneta GB, Nyman R, Kaprio J & Koskenvuo M (1991) Volvo award in clinical sciences. Smoking and lumbar disc degeneration: an MRI study of identical twins. Spine 16: 1015-1021.
- Battié MC, Haynor DR, Fisher LD, Gill K, Gibbons LE & Videman T (1995a) Similarities in degenerative findings on magnetic resonance images of the lumbar spines of identical twins. J Bone Joint Surg Am 77: 1662-1670.
- Battié MC, Videman T, Gibbons LE, Fisher LD, Manninen H & Gill K (1995b) 1995 Volvo award in clinical sciences. Determinants of lumbar disc degeneration. A study relating lifetime exposure and magnetic resonance imaging findings in identical twins. Spine 20: 2601-2612.
- Battié MC, Videman T, Gibbons LE, Manninen H, Gill K, Pope M & Kaprio J (2002) Occupational driving and lumbar disc degeneration: a case-control study. Lancet 360: 1369-1374.
- Bidwell J, Keen L, Gallagher G, Kimberly R, Huizinga T, McDermott MF, Oksenberg J, McNicholl J, Pociot F, Hardt C & D'Alfonso S (2001) Cytokine gene polymorphism in human disease: on-line databases, Supplement 1. Genes Immun 2: 61-70.
- Blaschke UK, Eikenberry EF, Hulmes DJ, Galla HJ & Bruckner P (2000) Collagen XI nucleates self-assembly and limits lateral growth of cartilage fibrils. J Biol Chem 275: 10370-10378.
- Boden SD, Davis DO, Dina TS, Patronas NJ & Wiesel SW (1990) Abnormal magnetic resonance scans of the lumbar spine in asymptomatic subjects. A prospective investigation. J Bone Joint Surg Am 72: 403-408.
- Boos N, Rieder R, Schade V, Spratt KF, Semmer N & Aebi M (1995) The diagnostic accuracy of magnetic resonance imaging, work perception, and psychosocial factors in identifying symptomatic disc herniations. Spine 20: 2613-2625.
- Boos N, Weissbach S, Rohrbach H, Weiler C, Spratt KF & Nerlich AG (2002) Classification of age-related changes in lumbar intervertebral discs. Spine 27: 2631-2644.
- Borenstein DG, O'Mara JW, Boden SD, Lauerman WC, Jacobson A, Platenberg C, Schellinger D & Wiesel SW (2001) The value of magnetic resonance imaging of the lumbar spine to predict low-back pain in asymptomatic subjects: a seven year follow-up study. J Bone Joint Surg Am 83-A: 1306-1311.
- Borenstein DG, Wiesel SW & Boden SD (1995) Low back pain: Medical Diagnosis and Comprehensive Management. W.B. Saunders Company, Philadelphia, p 3-8.
- Brewton RG & Mayne R (1994) Heterotypic type II, IX and XI fibrils: comparison of vitreous and cartilage forms. In Yurchenco PD, Birk DE & Mecham RP (eds) Extracellular matrix assembly and structure. Academic press, San Diego, p 129-170.
- Brewton RG, Wood BM, Ren ZX, Gong Y, Tiller GE, Warman ML, Lee B, Horton WA, Olsen BR, Baker JR & Mayne R (1995) Molecular cloning of the α3 chain of human type IX collagen: linkage of the gene COL9A3 to chromosome 20q13.3. Genomics 30: 329-336.
- Brisby H, Olmarker K, Larsson K, Nutu M & Rydevik B (2002) Proinflammatory cytokines in cerebrospinal fluid and serum in patients with disc herniation and sciatica. Eur Spine J 11:62-66.
- Bruckner P, Mendler M, Steinmann B, Huber S & Winterhalter KH (1988) The structure of human collagen type IX and its organization in fetal and infant cartilage fibrils. J Biol Chem 263: 16911-16917.

- Bruckner P, Vaughan L & Winterhalter KH (1985) Type IX collagen from sternal cartilage of chicken embryo contains covalently bound glycosaminoglycans. Proc Natl Acad Sci, USA 82: 2608-2612.
- Buchner M, Zeifang F, Brocai DR & Schiltenwolf M (2000) Epidural corticosteroid injection in the conservative management of sciatica. Clin Orthop 375: 149-156.
- Buchs N, Silvestri T, di Giovine FS, Chabaud M, Vannier E, Duff GW & Miossec P (2000) IL-4 VNTR gene polymorphism in chronic polyarthritis. The rare allele is associated with protection against destruction. Rheumatol 39: 1126-1131.
- Buckwalter JA (1995) Aging and degeneration of the human intervertebral disc. Spine 20: 1307-1314.
- Bunning RAD, Richardson HJ, Crawford A, Skjodt H, Hughes D, Evans DB, Gowen M, Dobson PRM, Brown BL & Russell RGG (1986) The effect of IL-1 on connective tissue metabolism and its relevance to arthritis. Agents Actions 18: 131-152.
- Burke JG, Watson RW, McCormack D, Dowling FE, Walsh MG & Fitzpatrick JM (2002) Intervertebral discs which cause low back pain secrete high levels of proinflammatory mediators. J Bone Joint Surg 84: 196-201.
- Burgeson RE & Hollister DW (1979) Collagen heterogeneity in human cartilage: Identification of several new collagen chains. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 87: 1124-1131.
- Butler DM, Maini RN, Feldmann M & Brennan FM (1995) Modulation of proinflammatory cytokine release in rheumatoid synovial membrane cell cultures. Comparison of monoclonal anti-TNFα antibody with the IL-1 receptor antagonist. Eur Cytokine Netw 6: 225-230.
- Bydder GM (2002) New approaches to magnetic resonance imaging of intervertebral discs, tendons, ligaments, and menisci. Spine 27: 1264-1268.
- Byrod G, Otani K, Brisby H, Rydevik B & Olmarker K (2000) Methylprednisolone reduces the early vascular permeability increase in spinal nerve roots induced by epidural nucleus pulposus application. J Orthop Res 18: 983-987.
- Bönnemann CG, Cox GF, Shapiro F, Wu JJ, Feener CA, Thompson TG, Anthony DC, Eyre DR, Darras BT & Kunkel LM (2000) A mutation in the alpha 3 chain of type IX collagen causes autosomal dominant multiple epiphyseal dysplasia with mild myopathy. Proc Natl Acad Sci 97: 1212-1217.
- Cantagrel A, Navaux F, Loubet-Lescoulie P, Nourhashemi F, Enault G, Abbal M, Constantis A, Laroche M & Mazieres B (1999) Interleukin-1beta, interleukin-1 receptor antagonist, interleukin-4, and interleukin-10 gene polymorphisms: relationship to occurrence and severity of rheumatoid arthritis. Arthritis Rheum 42: 1092-1100.
- Cartegni L, Chew SL & Krainer AR (2002) Listening to silence and understanding nonsense: exonic mutations that affect splicing. Nat Rev Genet 3: 285-298.
- Casey PJ, Weinstein JN. Low back pain. In: Ruddy S, Harris ED Jr, Sledge CB (eds) Kelley's textbook of rheumatology. W.B Saunders Company, Philadelphia, 2001, p 509-523.
- Cawston T, Billington C, Cleaver C, Elliott S, Hui W, Koshy P, Shingleton B & Rowan A (1999) The regulation of MMPs and TIMPs in cartilage turnover. NY Acad Sci 30: 120-129.
- Chagani T, Pare PD Zhu S, Weir TD, Bai TR, Behbehani NA, Fitzgerald JM & Sandford AJ (1999) Prevalence of tumor necrosis factor-alpha and angiotensin converting enzyme polymorphism in mild/moderate and fatal/near-fatal asthma. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 160: 278-282.
- Chiano MN & Clayton DG (1998) Fine genetic mapping using haplotype analysis and the missing data problem. Ann Hum Genet 62: 55-60.
- Chomarat P, Vannier E, Dechanet J, Rissoan MC, Banchereau J, Dinarello CA & Miossec P (1995) Balance of IL-1 receptor antagonist/IL-1β in rheumatoid synovium and its regulation by IL-4 and IL-10. J Immunol 154: 1432-1439.
- Choy EH & Panayi GS (2001) Cytokine pathways and joint inflammation in rheumatoid arthritis. N Eng J Med 344: 907-915.
- Crawley E, Kay R, Sillibourne J, Patel P, Hutchinson I & Woo P (1999) Polymorphic haplotypes of the interleukin-10 5' flanking region determined variable interleukin-10 transcription and are associated with particular phenotypes of juvenile rheumatoid arthritis. Arthritis Rheum 42: 1101-1108.

- Czarny-Ratajczak M, Lohiniva J, Rogala P, Kozlowski K, Perala M, Carter L, Spector TD, Kolodziej L, Seppanen U, Glazar R, Krolewski J, Latos-Bielenska A & Ala-Kokko L (2001) A mutation in COL9A1 causes multiple epiphyseal dysplasia: further evidence for locus heterogeneity. Am J Hum Genet 69: 969-980.
- Damkot DK, Pope MH, Lord J & Frymoyer JW (1984) The relationship between work history, work environment and low-back pain. Spine 9: 395-399.
- Dayer JM, Beutler B & Cerami A (1985) Cachetin/tumor necrosis factor stimulates collagenase and prostaglandin E2 production by human synovial cells and dermal fibroblasts. J Exp Med 162: 2163-2168.
- Deyo RA, Loeser JD & Bigos SJ (1990) Herniated lumbar intervertebral disk. Ann Intern Med 112: 598-603.
- Diab M, Wu JJ & Eyre DR (1996) Collagen type IX from human cartilage: a structural profile of intermolecular cross-linking sites. Biochem J 314: 327-332.
- Dinarello CA (1996) Biologic basis for interleukin-1 in disease. Blood 87: 2095-2147.
- Doege KJ, Coulter SN, Meek LM, Maslen K & Wood JG (1997) A human-specific polymorphism in the coding region of the aggrecan gene. Variable number of tandem repeats produce a range of core protein sizes in the general population. J Biol Chem 272: 13974-13979.
- Doege KJ, Sasaki M, Kimura T & Yamada Y (1991) Complete coding sequence and deduced primary structure of the human cartilage large aggregating proteoglycan, aggrecan. J Biol Chem 266: 894-902.
- Eastgate JA, Symons JA, Wood NC, Grillinton FM, Di Giovine FS, Duff GV (1988) Correlation of plasma interleukin 1 levels with disease activity in rheumatoid arthritis, Lancet 2: 706-709.
- El-Omar EM, Carrington M, Chow WH, McColl KEL, Bream JH, Young HA, Herrera J, Lissowska J, Yuan CC, Rothman N, Lanyon G, Martin M, Fraumeni JF Jr & Rabkin CS (2000) Interleukin-1 polymorphisms associate with increased risk of gastric cancer. Nature 404: 398-402.
- Eyre DR (1988) Collagens of the disc. In: Ghosh P (ed) The biology of the intervertebral disc. CRC Press Inc, Boca Raton, p 176.
- Eyre DR, Apon S, Wu JJ, Ericsson LH & Walsh KA (1987) Collagen type IX: evidence for covalent linkages to type II collagen in cartilage. FEBS Lett 220: 337-341.
- Eyre DR & Muir H (1976) Types I and II collagens in intervertebral disc. Interchanging radial distribution in annulus fibrosus. Biochem J 157: 267-270.
- Eyre DR & Wu JJ (1987) Type XI or α1α2α3 collagen. In: Mayne R & Burgeson RE (eds) Structure and function of collagen types. Academic Press, Orlando, p 261-281.
- Feldmann M, Brennan FM, Foxwell BMJ & Maini RN (2001) The role of TNFα and IL-1 in rheumatoid arthritis. In: Goronzy JJ & Weyand CM (eds) Rheumatoid arthritis. Current directions in autoimmunity. Karger, Basel, p 188-199.
- Ferreira SH, Moncada S & Vane JR (1973) Prostaglandins and the mechanism of analgesia produced by aspirin-like drugs. Brit J Pharmacol 49: 86-97.
- Fishman D, Faulds G, Jeffery R, Mohamed-Ali V, Yudkin JS, Humphries S & Woo P (1998) The effect of novel polymorphisms in the interleukin-6 (IL-6) gene on IL-6 transcription and plasma IL-6 levels, and an association with systemic-onset juvenile chronic arthritis. J Clin Invest 102: 1369-1376.
- Francomano CA, Muenke M (2002) Craniosynostosis syndromes and skeletal dysplasias caused by mutations in fibroblast growth factor receptor genes. In: Royce PM, Steinmann B (eds) Connective tissue and its heritable disorders. Molecular, genetic and medical aspects. Wiley-Liss, New York, p 961-991.
- Frymoyer JW, Pope MH, Costanza MC, Rosen JC, Goggin JE & Wilder DG (1980) Epidemiologic studies of low-back pain. Spine 5: 419-423.
- Frymoyer JW (1988) Back pain and sciatica. N Eng J Med 318: 291-300.
- Frymoyer JW (1992) Lumbar disc disease: epidemiology. Instr Course Lect 41: 217-223.
- Fässler RP, Schnegelsberg NJ, Dausman J, Shinya T, Muragaki Y, McCarthy MT, Olsen BR & Jaenisch R (1994) Mice lacking α1(IX) collagen develop noninflammatory degenerative joint disease. Proc Natl Acad Sci, USA 91: 5070-5074.

- Galbraith GM, Hendley TM, Sanders JJ, Palesch Y & Pandey JP (1999) Polymorphic cytokine genotypes as markers of disease severity in adult periodontitis. J Clin Periodontol 26: 705-709.
- Gallucci M, Bozzao A, Orlandi B, Manetta R, Brughitta G & Lupattelli L (1995) Does postcontrast MR enhancement in lumbar disc herniation have prognostic value? J Comput Assist Tomogr 19: 34-38.
- Ganguly A & Prockop DJ (1995) Detection of mismatched bases in double stranded DNA by gel electrophoresis. Electrophoresis 16: 1830-1835.
- Ganguly A, Rock MJ & Prockop DJ (1993) Conformation-sensitive gel electrophoresis for rapid detection of single-base differences in double-stranded PCR products and DNA fragments: evidence for solvent-induced bends in DNA heteroduplexes. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 90: 10325-10329.
- Garofalo S, Metsäranta M, Ellard J, Smith C, Horton W, Vuorio E & de Crombrugghe B (1993) Assembly of cartilage collagen fibrils is disrupted by overexpression of normal type II collagen in transgenic mice. Proc Natl Acad Sci 90: 3825-3829.
- Garofalo S, Vuorio E, Metsäranta M, Rosati R, Toman D, Vaughan J, Lozano G, Mayne R, Ellard J, Horton W & de Combrucche B (1991) Reduced amounts of cartilage collagen fibrils and growth plate anomalies in transgenic mice harboring a glycine-to-cysteine mutation in the mouse type II procollagen alpha 1-chain gene. Proc Natl Acad Sci 88: 9648-9652.
- Glasser RS, Knego RS, Delashaw JB & Fessler RG (1993) The perioperative use of corticosteroids and bupivacaine in the management of lumbar disc disease. J Neurosurg 78: 383-387.
- Goldring MB (2001) Anticytokine therapy for osteoarthritis. Expert Opin Biol Ther 1: 817-829.
- Goupille P, Jayson MIV, Valat JP & Freemont A (1998) Matrix metalloproteinases: The clue to intervertebral disc degeneration. Spine 23: 1612-1626.
- Gross C, Eccleshall TR, Malloy PJ, Villa ML, Marcus R & Feldman D (1996) The presence of a polymorphism at the translation initiation site of the vitamin D receptor gene is associated with low bone mineral density in postmenopausal Mexican-American women. J Bone Miner Res 11: 1850-1855.
- Gunzburg R, Parkinson R, Moore R, Cantraine F, Hutton W, varnon-Roberts B & Fraser R (1992) A cadaveric study comparing discography, magnetic resonance imaging, histology, and mechanical behaviour of the human lumbar disc. Spine 17: 417-426.
- Hagg R, Hedbom E, Möllers U, Aszódi A, Fässler R & Bruckner P (1998) Absence of the α1(IX) chain leads to a functional knock-out of the entire collagen IX protein in mice. J Biol Chem 272: 20650-20654.
- Haimes HB, Jimenez PA, Shinya T & Olsen BR (1995) Overexpression of the NC4 domain of type IX collagen induces osteoarthritis in mice. Inflamm Res 44 Suppl 2: S127-128.
- Hall S, Bartleson JD, Onofrio BM, Baker HL Jr, Okazaki H & O'Duffy JD (1985) Lumbar spinal stenosis. Clinical features, diagnostic procedures, and results of surgical treatment in 68 patients. Ann Intern Med 103: 271-275.
- Halperin N, Agasi M & Hendel D (1982) Painless root compression following disc extrusion. Arch Orthop Trauma Surg 10: 63-66.
- Hansen U & Bruckner P (2003) Macromolecular Specificity of Collagen Fibrillogenesis: Fibrils of Collagens I and XI Contain a Heterotypic Alloyed Core and a Collagen I-Sheath. J Biol Chem 278: 37352-37359.
- Hardingham TE & Fosang AJ (1992) Proteoglycans: many forms and many functions. FASEB J 6: 861-870.
- Hardingham TE & Fosang AJ (1995) The structure of aggrecan and its turnover in cartilage. The J Rheumatol Suppl 43: 86-90.
- Harris SS, Eccleshall Gross C, Dawson-Hughes B & Feldman D (1997) The vitamin D receptor start codon polymorphism (FokI) and bone mineral density in premenopausal American black and white women. J Bone Min Res 12: 1043-1048.
- Hartvigsen J, Bakketeig LS, Leboeuf-Yde C, Engberg M & Lauritzen T (2001) The association between physical workload and low-back pain clouded by the "healthy worker" effect. Spine 26: 1788-1793.

- Helminen HJ, Kiraly K, Pelttari A, Tammi MI, Vandenberg P, Pereira R, Dhulipala R, Khillan JS, Ala-Kokko L, Hume EL, Sokolov BP & Prockop DJ (1993) An inbred line of transgenic mice expressing an internally deleted gene for type II procollagen (COL2A1). J Clin Invest 92: 582-595.
- Heliövaara M (1987) Body height, obesity, and risk for herniated lumbar intervertebral disc. Spine 12: 468-472.
- Heliövaara M, Impivaara O, Sievers K, Melkas T, Knekt P, Korpi J & Aromaa A (1987) Lumbar disc syndrome in Finland. J Epidemiol Community Health 41: 251-258.
- Heliövaara (1989) Risk factors for low back pain and sciatica. Ann Med 21: 257-264.
- Heliövaara M, Mäkelä M, Knekt P, Impivaara O & Aromaa A (1991) Determinants of sciatica and low-back pain. Spine 16: 608-614.
- Henry I, Bernheim A, Bernard M, van der Rest M, Kimura T, Jeanpierre C, Barichard F, Berger R, Olsen BR, Ramirez F & Junien C (1988) Mapping of a human fibrillar collagen gene, pro $\alpha 1(XI)$ (COL11A1), to the p21 region on chromosome 1. Genomics 3: 87-90.
- Hershey GKK, Friedrich MF, Esswein LA, Thomas ML & Chatila TA (1997) The association of atopy with gain-of-function mutation in the α subunit of the interleukin-4 receptor. N Engl J Med 337: 1720-1725.
- Holden P, Canty EG, Mortier GR, Zabel B, Spranger J, Carr A, Grant ME, Loughlin JA & Briggs MD (1999) Identification of novel pro-aplha2(IX) collagen gene mutation in two families with distinctive oligo-epiphyseal forms of multiple epiphyseal dysplasia. Am J Hum Genet 65: 31-38.
- Hormel SE & Eyre DR (1991) Collagen in the ageing human intervertebral disc: an increase in covalently bound fluorophores and chromophores. Biochim Biophys Acta 1078: 243-250.
- Horner HA, Phil & Urban JP (2001) Effect of nutritient supply on the viability of cells from the nucleus pulposus of the intervertebral disc. Spine 26: 2543-2549.
- Huber S, van der Rest M, Bruckner P, Rodriguez E, Winterhalter KH & Vaughan L (1986) Identification of the type IX collagen polypeptide chains. The alpha 2(IX) polypeptide carries the chondroitin sulphate chain(s). J Biol Chem 261: 5965-5968.
- Humzah MD & Soames RW (1988) Human intervertebral disc: Structure and function. The Anat Rec 220: 337-356.
- Hustmyer FG, Peacock M, Hui S, Johnston CC & Christian J (1994) Bone mineral density in relation to polymorphism at the vitamin D receptor gene locus. J Clin Invest 94: 2130-2134.
- Jones G, White C, Sambrook P & Eisman J (1998) Allelic variation in the vitamin D receptor, lifestyle factors and lumbar spinal degenerative disease. Ann Rheum Dis 57: 94-99.
- Kales SN, Linos A, Chatzis C, Sai Y, Halla M, Nasioulas G & Christiani DC (2004) The role of collagen IX tryptophan polymoprhisms in symptomatic intervertebral disc disease in Southern European patients. Spine 29: 1266-1270.
- Kang JD, Georgescu HI, McIntyre-Larkin L, Stefanovic-Racic M, Donaldson WF 3rd & Evans CH (1996) Herniated lumbar intervertebral discs spontaneously produce matrix metalloproteinases, nitric oxide, interleukin-6 & prostaglandin E2. Spine 21: 271-277.
- Kang JD, Stefanovic-Racic M, McIntyre LA, Georgescu HI & Evans CH (1997) Toward biochemical understanding of human intervertebral disc degeneration and herniation. Contributions of nitric oxide, interleukins, prostaglandin E2, and matrix metalloproteinases. Spine 15: 1065-1073.
- Karppinen J, Korhonen T, Malmivaara A, Paimela L, Kyllönen E, Lindgren KA, Rantanen P, Tervonen O, Niinimäki J, Seitsalo S & Hurri H (2003b) Tumor necrosis factor-α monoclonal antibody, infliximab, used to manage severe sciatica. Spine 28: 750-754.
- Karppinen J, Malmivaara A, Kurunlahti M, Kyllönen E, Pienimäki T, Nieminen P, Ohinmaa A, Tervonen O & Vanharanta H (2001b) Periradicular infiltration for sciatica. A randomized controlled trial. Spine 26: 1059-1067.
- Karppinen J, Malmivaara A, Tervonen O, Pääkkö E, Kurunlahti M, Syrjälä P, Vasari P & Vanharanta H (2001a) Severity of symptoms and signs in relation to magnetic resonance imaging findings among sciatic patients. Spine 26: E149-E154.

- Karppinen J, Pääkkö E, Paassilta P, Lohiniva J, Kurunlahti M, Tervonen O, Nieminen P, Goring HH, Malmivaara A, Vanharanta H & Ala-Kokko L (2003a) Radiologic phenotypes in lumbar MR imaging for a gene defect in the COL9A3 gene of type IX collagen. Radiology 227: 143-148.
- Karppinen J, Pääkkö E, Räinä S, Tervonen O, Kurunlahti M, Nieminen P, Ala-Kokko L, Malmivaara A & Vanharanta H (2002) Magnetic resonance imaging findings in relation to the COL9A tryptophan allele among patients with sciatica. Spine 27: 78-83.
- Katsikis PD, Chu CQ, Brennan FM, Maini RN & Feldmann M (1994) Immunoregulatory role of interleukin 10 in rheumatoidis arthritis. J Exp Med 179: 1517-1527.
- Kawaguchi Y, Osada R, Kanamori M, Ishihara H, Ohmori K, Matsui H & Kimura T (1999) Association between an aggrecan gene polymorphism and lumbar disc degeneration. Spine 24: 2456-2460.
- Kawaguchi Y, Kanamori M, Ishihara H, Ohmori K, Matsui H & Kimura T (2002) The association of lumbar disc disease with vitamin-D receptor gene polymorphism. J Bone Joint Surg Am 84-A: 2022-2028.
- Keen RW, Hart DJ, Lanchbury JS & Spector TD (1997) Association of early osteoarthritis of the knee with TaqI polymorphism of the vitamin D receptor gene. Arthritis Rheum 40: 1444-1449.
- Kelsey JL, Githens PB, O'Connor T, Weil U, Calogero JA, Holford TR, White AA 3rd, Walter SD, Ostfeld AM & Southwick WO (1984) Acute prolapsed lumbar intervertebral disc. An epidemiologic study with special references to driving automobiles and cigarette smoking. Spine 9: 608-613.
- Kerr MS, Frank JW, Shannon HS, Norman RW, Wells RP, Neumann WP & Bombardier C (2001) Biomechanical and psychosocial risk factors for low back pain at work. Am J Public Health 91: 1069-1075.
- Khani-Hanjani A, Lacaille D, Hoar D, Chalmers A, Horsman D, Anderson M, Balshaw R & Keown PA (2000) Association between dinucleotide repeat in non-coding region of interferongamma gene and susceptibily to, and severity of, rheumatoid arthritis. Lancet 356: 820-825.
- Kielty CM, Hopkinson I & Grant ME (1993) Collagen: the collagen family: structure, assembly, and organization in extracellular matrix. In Royce PM & Steinmann B (eds) Connective tissue and its heritable disorders. Molecular, genetic and medical aspects. Wiley-Liss, New York, p 103-147.
- Kimata K, Barrach HJ, Brown KS & Pennypacker JP (1981) Absence of proteoglycan core protein in cartilage from the cmd/cmd cartilage matrix deficiency mouse. J Biol Chem 256: 6961-6968.
- Kimura T, Cheah KS, Chan SD, Lui VC, Mattei MG, van der Rest M, Ono K, Solomon E, Ninomiya Y & Olsen BR (1989) The human alpha 2(XI) collagen (COL11A2) chain. Molecular cloning of cDNA and genomic DNA reveals characteristics of a fibrillar collagen with differences in genomic organization. Genomics 5: 925-931.
- Kimura T, Nakata K, Tsumaki N, Miyamoto S, Matsui Y, Ebara S & Ochi T (1996) Progressive degeneration of articular cartilage and intervertebral discs. An experimental study in transgenic mice bearing a type IX collagen mutation. Int Orthop 20: 177-181.
- Kivirikko KI (1993) Collagens and their abnormalities in a wide spectrum of diseases. Ann Med 25: 113-126.
- Koga H, Sakou T, Taketomi E, Hayashi K, Numasawa T, Harata S, Yone K, Matsunaga S, Otterud B, Inoue I & Leppert M (1998) Genetic mapping of ossification of the posterior longitudinal ligament of the spine. Am J Hum Genet 62: 1460-1467.
- Kokkonen SM, Kurunlahti M, Tervonen O, Ilkko E & Vanharanta H (2002) End plate degeneration observed on magnetic resonance imaging of the lumbar spine. Correlation with pain provocation and disc changes observed on computed tomography diskography. Spine 27: 2274-2278.
- Korenberg JR, Chen XN, Goege K, Grover J & Roughley PJ (1993) Assignment of the human aggrecan gene (AGC1) to 15q26 using fluoresence in situ hybridization analysis. Genomics 16: 546-548.
- Korhonen T, Karppinen J, Malmivaara A, Autio R, Niinimaki J, Paimela L, Kyllonen E, Lindgren KA, Tervonen O, Seitsalo S & Hurri H (2004) Efficacy of infliximab for disc herniation-induced sciatica: one-year follow-up. Spine 29: 2115-2119.

- Kunstmann E, Epplen C, Elitok E, Harder M, Suerbaum S, Peitz U, Schmiegel W & Epplen JT (1999) Helicobacter pylori infection and polymorphism in the tumor necrosis factor region. Electrophoresis 20: 1756-1761.
- Kurunlahti M, Tervonen O, Vanharanta H, Ilkko E & Suramo I (1999) Association of atherosclerosis with low back pain and degree of disc degeneration. Spine 24: 2080-2084.
- Körkkö J, Annunen S, Pihlajamaa T, Prockop DJ & Ala-Kokko L (1998) Conformation sensitive gel electrophoresis for simple and accurate detection of mutations: Comparison with denaturing gradient gel electrophoresis and nucleotide sequencing. Proc Natl Acad Sci 95: 1681-1685.
- Lean ME, Han TS & Seidell JC (1998) Impairment of health and quality of life in people with large waist circumference. Lancet 351: 853-856.
- Lee B, Vissing H, Ramirez F, Rogers D & Rimoin D (1989) Identification of the molecular defect in a family with spondyloepiphyseal dysplasia. Science 244: 978-980.
- Leppävuori J, Kujala U, Kinnunen J, Kaprio J, Nissilä M, Heliövaara M, Klinger N, Partanen J, Terwilliger JD & Peltonen L (1999) Genome scan for predisposing loci for distal interphalangeal joint osteoarthritis: Evidence for a locus 2q. Am J Hum Genet 65: 1060-1067.
- Li Y, Lacerda DA, Warman ML, Beier DR, Yoshioka H, Ninomiya Y, Oxford JT, Morris NP, Andrikopoulos K, Ramirez F, Wardell BB, Lifferth GD, Teuscher C, Woodward SR, Taylor BA, Seegmiller RE & Olsen BR (1995) A fibrillar collagen gene, Coll1a1, is essential for skeletal morphogenesis. Cell 80 423-430.
- Li SW, Prockop DJ, Helminen H, Fässler R, Lapveteläinen T, Kiraly K, Pelttari A, Arokoski J, Lui H, Arita M & Khillan JS (1995) Transgenic mice with targeted inactivation of the Col2a1 gene for collagen II develop a skeleton with membranous and periosteal bone but no endochondral bone. Genes Dev 9: 2821-2830.
- Li SW, Takanosu M, Arita M, Bao Y, Ren ZX, Maier A, Prockop DJ & Mayne R (2001) Targeted disruption of Coll1a2 produces a mild cartilage phenotype in transgenic mice: comparison with the human disorder otospondylomegaepiphyseal dysplasia (OSMED). Dev Dyn 222: 141-152.
- Lohiniva J, Paassilta P, Seppanen U, Vierimaa O, Kivirikko S & Ala-Kokko L (2000) Splicing mutations in the COL3 domain of collagen IX cause multiple epiphyseal dysplasia. Am J Med Genet 90: 216-222.
- Loughlin J, Dowling B, Mustafa Z & Chapman K (2002) Association of the interleukin-1 gene cluster on chromosome 2q13 with knee osteoarthritis. Arth Rheum 46: 1519-1527.
- Lowe TG (1990) Current consepts review. Scheuermann's disease. J Bone Joint Surg 72-A: 940-945.
- Lui VCH, Ng LJ, Sat EWY & Cheah KS (1996a) The human $\alpha 2$ (XI) collagen gene (COL11A2): Completion of coding information, identification of the promoter sequence, and precise location within the major histocompatibility complex reveal overlap with the KE5 gene. Genomics 32: 401-412.
- Lui VCH, Ng LJ, Sat EWY, Nicholls J & Cheah KS (1996b) Extensive alternative splicing within the amino-propeptide coding domain of $\alpha 2(XI)$ procollagen mRNA. J Biol Chem 271: 16945-16951.
- Maeda S, Ishidou Y, Koga H, Taketomi E, Ikari K, Komiya S, Takeda J, Sakou T & Inoue I (2001) Functional impact of human collagen $\alpha 2(XI)$ gene polymorphism in pathogenesis of ossification of the posterior longitudinal ligament of the spine. J Bone Miner Res 16: 948-957.
- Manninen P, Riihimäki H & Heliövaara M (1995) Incidence of risk factors of low-back pain in middle-aged farmers. Occup Med 45: 141-146.
- Matesanz F, Fedetz M, Collado-Romero M, Fernández O, Guerrero M, Delgado C & Alcina A (2001) Allelic expression and interleukin-2 polymorphism in multiple sclerosis. J Neuroimmunol 119: 101-105.
- Matsui H, Terahata N, Tsuji H, Hirano N & Naruse Y (1992) Familial predisposition and clustering for juvenile lumbar disc herniation. Spine 17: 1323-1328.
- Matsui H, Kanamori M, Ishihara H, Yudoh K, Naruse Y & Tsuji H (1998) Familial predisposition for lumbar degenerative disc disease. A case-control study. Spine 23: 1029-1034.
- Matsui Y, Wu JJ, Weis MA, Pietka T & Eyre D (2003) Matrix deposition of tryptophan-containing allelic variants of type IX collagen in developing human cartilage. Matrix Biol 22: 123-129.

- Matsunaga S & Sakou T (1997) Epidemiology of ossification of the posterior longitudinal ligament. In: Yonenobu K, Sakou T, Ono K (eds) Ossification of the posterior longitudinal ligament. Springer, Tokyo, p 11-17.
- McCormick D, van der Rest M, Goodship J, Lozano G, Ninomiya Y & Olsen BR (1987) Structure of the glycosaminoglycan domain in the type IX collagen-proteoglycan. Proc Natl Acad Sci 84: 4044-4048.
- Melkoniemi M, Brunner HG, Manouvrier S, Hennekam R, Superti-Furga A, Kääriäinen H, Pauli RM, van Essen T, Warman ML, Bonaventure J, Miny P & Ala-Kokko L (2000) Autosomal recessive disorder otospondylomegaepiphyseal dysplasia is associated with loss-of-function mutations in the COL11A2 gene. Am J Hum Genet 66: 368-377.
- Mendler M, Eich-Bender SG, Vaughan L, Winterhalter KH & Bruckner P (1989) Cartilage contains mixed fibrils of collagen types II, IX, and XI. J Cell Biol 106: 991-997.
- Metsaranta M, Garofalo S, Decker G, Rintala M, de Crombrucche B & Vuorio E (1992) Chondrodysplasia in transgenic mice harboring a 15-amino acid deletion in the triple helical domain of pro alpha 1(II) collagen chain. J Cell Biol 118: 203-212.
- Mirza SK & White AA (1995) Anatomy of intervertebral disc and pathophysiology of herniated disc disease. J Clin Laser Med Surg 13: 131-142.
- Modic MT, Ross JS, Obuchowski NA, Browning KH, Cianflocco AJ & Mazanec DJ (1995) Contrast-enhanced MR imaging in acute lumbar radiculopathy: A pilot study of the natural history. Radiology 195: 429-435.
- Modic MT, Steinberg PM, Ross JS, Masaryk TJ & Carter JR (1988) Degenerative disc disease: Assessment of changes in vertebral body marrow with MR imaging. Radiology 166: 193-199.
- Moore KL & Dalley AF (1999) Clinically oriented anatomy. Lippincott Williams & Wilkins, p 432-461.
- Moore RJ (2000) The vertebral end-plate: what do we know? Eur Spine J 9: 92-96.
- Moos V, Rudwaleit M, Herzog V, Höhlig K, Sieper J & Müller B (2000) Association of genotypes affecting the expression of interleukin-1β or interleukin-1 receptor antagonist with osteoarthritis. Arth Rheum 43: 2417-2422.
- Morris NP & Bächinger HP (1987) Type XI collagen is a heterotrimer with the composition $(1\alpha, 2\alpha, 3\alpha)$ retaining non-triple-helical domains. J Biol Chem 262: 11345-11350.
- Morrison NA, Qi JC, Tokita A, Kelly PJ, Crofts L, Nguyen TV, Sambrook PN & Eisman JA (1994) Predictor of bone density from vitamin D receptor alleles. Nature 367: 284-287.
- Muragaki Y, Mariman EMC, van Beersum SEC, Perälä M, van Mourik JBA, Warman ML, Olsen BR & Hamel BJC (1996) A mutation in the gene encoding the α2 chain of the fibril-associated collagen IX, COL9A2, causes multiple epiphyseal dysplasia (EDM2). Nat Genet 45: 5-15.
- Muragaki Y, Kimura T, Ninomiya Y & Olsen BR (1990) The complete primary structure of two distinct forms of human α1(XI) collagen chains. Eur J Biochem 192: 703-708.
- Myllyharju J & Kivirikko KI (2001) Collagens and collagen-related diseases. Ann Med 33: 7-21.
- Nah HD & Upholt WB (1991) Type II collagen mRNA containing an alternatively spliced exon predominates in the chick limb prior to chondrogenesis. J Biol Chem 266: 23446-23452.
- Nakata K, Ono K, Miyazaki JI, Olsen BR, Muragaki Y, Adachi E, Yamamura KI & Kimura T (1993) Osteoarthritis associated with mild chondrodysplasia in transgenic mice expressing $\alpha 1(IX)$ collagen chains with a central deletion. Proc Natl Acad Sci 90: 2870-2874.
- Nemetz A, Nosti-Escanilla MP, Molnar T, Kope A, Kovacs A, Feher J, Tulassay Z, Nagy F, Garcia-Gonzales MA, Pena AS (1999) IL1B gene polymorphisms influence the course and severity of inflammatory bowel disease. Immunogenetics 49: 527-531.
- Netter FH (1987) The Ciba collection of medical illustrations: Musculoskeletal system, part I. Ciba-Geigy Corporation, New Jersey, p 9.
- Nguyen-minh C, Riley L, Ho KC, Xu R, An H & Haughton VM (1997) Effect of degeneration of the intervertebral disc on the process of diffusion. AJNR Am J Neuroradiol 18: 435-442.
- Nishimura I, Muragaki Y & Olsen BR (1989) Tissue-specific forms of type IX collagenproteoglycan arise from the use of two widely separated promoters. J Biol Chem 264: 20033-20041.
- Ohnmeiss DD, Vanharanta H & Ekholm J (1997) Degree of disc disruption and lower extremity pain. Spine 22: 1600-1605.

- Okamoto K, Martin DP, Schmelzer JD, Mitsui Y& Low PA (2001) Pro- and anti-inflammatory cytokine gene expression in rat sciatic nerve chronic constriction injury model of neuropathic pain. Exp Neurol 169: 386-391.
- Olmarker K & Larsson K (1998) Tumor necrosis factor alpha and nucleus-pulposus-induced nerve root injury. Spine 23: 2538-2544.
- Olmarker K & Rydevik B (2001) Selective inhibition of tumor necrosis factor-α prevents nucleus pulposus-induced thrombus formation, intraneural edema, and reduction of nerve conduction velocity. Spine 26: 863-869.
- Olmarker K, Størkson R & Berge OG (2002) Pathogenesis of sciatic pain. A study of spontaneous behavior in rats exposed to experimental disc herniation. Spine 27: 1312-1317.
- Osti OL, Vernon-Roberts B, Moore R & Fraser RD (1992) Annular tears and disc degeneration in the lumbar spine: A post-mortem study of 135 discs. J Bone Joint Surg [Br] 74: 678-682.
- Özaktay AC, Cavanaugh JM, Asik I, DeLeo JA & Weinstein JN (2002) Dorsal root sensitivity to interleukin-1 beta, interleukin-6 and tumor necrosis factor in rats. Eur Spine J 11: 467-475.
- Ozen S, Alikasifoglu M, Bakkaloglu A, Duzova A, Jarosova K, Nemcova D, Besbas N, Vencovsky J & Tuncbilek E (2002) Tumour necrosis factor α G \rightarrow A -238 and G \rightarrow A -308 polymorphism in juvenile idiopathic arthritis. Rheumatol 41: 223-227.
- Paassilta P, Lohiniva J, Göring HHH, Perälä M, Räinä S, Karppinen J, Hakala M, Palm T, Kröger H, Kaitila I, Vanharanta H, Ott J & Ala-Kokko L (2001) Identification of a novel common genetic risk factor for lumbar disc diasease. JAMA 285: 1843-1849.
- Paassilta P, Lohiniva J, Annunen S, Bonaventure J, Le Merrer M, Pai L & Ala-Kokko L (1999a) The COL9A3 gene: a third locus for multiple epiphyseal dysplasia. Am J Hum Genet 64: 1036-1044.
- Paassilta P, Pihlajamaa T, Annunen S, Brewton RG, Wood BR, Johnson CC, Liu J, Gong Y, Warman ML, Prockop DJ, Mayne R & Ala-Kokko L (1999b) Complete sequence of 23 kb human COL9A3 gene. Detection of Gly-X-Y triplet deletions that represent neutral variants. J Biol Chem 274: 22469-22475.
- Papagelopoulos PJ, Petrou HG, Triantafyllidis PG, Vlamis JA, Psomas-Pasalis M, Korres DS & Stamos KG (2001) Treatment of lumbosacral radicular pain with epidural steroid injections. Orthopedics 24: 145-149.
- Park JB, Chang H & Kim YS (2002) The pattern of interleukin-12 and T-helper types 1 and 2 cytokine expression in herniated lumbar disc tissue. Spine 27: 2125-2128.
- Perälä M, Elima K, Metsäranta M, Rosati R, de Crombrugghe B & Vuorio E (1994) The exon structure of the mouse $\alpha 2(IX)$ gene shows unexpected divergence from the chich gene. J Biol Chem 269: 5064-5071.
- Perälä M, Hänninen M, Hästbacka J, Elima K & Vuorio E (1993) Molecular cloning of the human $\alpha 2(IX)$ collagen cDNA and assignment of the human COL9A2 gene to chromose 1. FEBS Lett 319: 177-180.
- Pfirrmann CWA, Metzdorf A, Zanetti M, Hodler J & Boos N (2001) Magnetic resonance classification of lumbar intervertebral disc degeneration. Spine 26: 1873-1878.
- Pihlajamaa T, Vuoristo MM, Annunen S, Perälä M, Prockop DJ & Ala-Kokko L (1998) Human COL9A1 an COL9A2 genes. Two genes of 90 and 15 kb code for similar polypeptides of the same collagen molecule. Matrix Biol 17: 237-241.
- Porter RW (1996) Spinal stenosis and neurogenic claudication. Spine 21: 2046-2052.
- Pravica V, Asderakis CP, Hajeer A, Sinnott PJ & Hutchinson IV (1999) In vitro production of IFNγ correlates with CA repeat polymorphism in the human IFN-γ gene. Eur J Immunogenet 26: 1-3.
- Prockop DJ & Kivirikko KI (1995) Collagens: molecular biology, diseases, and potentials for therapy. Annu Rev Biochem 64: 403-434.
- Rand N, Reichert F, Floman Y & Rotshenker S (1997) Murine nucleus pelposus derived cells secrete interleukins-1-β, -6, and -10 and granulocyte-macrophage colonystimulating factor in cell culture. Spine 22: 2598-2606.
- Van der Rest M & Bruckner P (1993) Collagens: Diversity at molecular and supramolecular levels. Curr Opin Struct Biol 3: 430-436.

- Rittenhouse E, Dunn LC, Cookingham J, Calo C, Spiegelman M, Dooher GB & Bennett D (1978) Cartilage matrix deficiency (cmd): a new autosomal recessive lethal mutation in the mouse. J Embryol Exp Morphol 43: 71-84.
- Roberts S, Caterson B, Menage J, Evens EH, Jaffray DC & Eisenstein M (2000) Matrix metalloproteinases and aggrecanase. Their role in disorders of the human intervertebral disc. Spine 25: 3005-3013.
- Rokos I, Muragaki Y, Warman ML & Olsen BR (1994) Assembly and sequencing of a cDNA covering the entire mouse α1(IX) collagen chain. Matrix Biol 14: 1-8.
- Roughley PJ & Lee ER (1994) Cartilage proteoglycans: Structure and potential functions. Microsc Res Tech 28: 385-397.
- Ryan MC & Sandell LJ (1990) Differential expression of a cysteine-rich domain in the amino terminal propeptide of type II (cartilage) procollagen by alternative splicing of mRNA. J Biol Chem 265: 10334-10339.
- Saal JS, Franson RC, Dobrow R, Saal JA, White AH & Goldthwaite N (1990) High levels of inflammatory phospholipase A2 activity in lumbar disc herniation. Spine 15: 674-678.
- Sahlman J, Inkinen R, Hirvonen T, Lammi MJ, Lammi PE, Nieminen J, Lapveteloäinen T, Prockop DJ, Arita M, Li SW, Hyttinen M, Helminen H & Puustjärvi K (2001) Premature end plate ossification and mild disc degeneration in mice after inactivation of one allele belonging to the Col2a1 gene for type II collagen. Spine 26: 2558-2565.
- Saijo T, Ito M, Takeda E, Huq AH, Naito E, Yokota I, Sone T, Pike JW & Kuroda Y (1991) A unique mutation in the vitamin D receptor gene in three Japanese patients with vitamin Ddependent rickets type II: utility of single-strand conformation polymorphism analysis for heterozygous carrier detection. Am J Hum Genet 49: 668-673.
- Salminen JJ, Erkintalo MO, Pentti J, Oksanen A, Kormano MJ & Fairbank J (1999) Recurrent low back pain and early disc degeneration in the young. Spine 24: 1316-1321.
- Sambrook PN, MacGregor AJ & Spector TD (1999) Genetic influences on cervical and lumbar disc degeneration: a magnetic resonance imaging study in twins. Arthritis Rheum 42: 355-372.
- Sandell LJ, Morris N, Robbins JR & Goldring MB (1991) Alternatively spliced type II procollagen mRNAs define distinct populations of cells during vertebral development: differential expression of the amino-propeptide. J Cell Biol 114: 1307-1319.
- Savontaus M, Metsäranta M & Vuorio E (1997) Mutations in type II collagen gene disturbs spinal development and gene expression patterns in transgenic Del1 mice. Lab Invest 77: 691-600.
- Scapinelli R (1993) Lumbar disc herniation in eight siblings with a positive family history for disc disease. Acta Orthop Belg 59: 371-376.
- Schneiderman G, Flannigan B, Kingston S, Thomas J, Dillin WH & Watkins RG. (1987) Magnetic resonance imaging in the diagnosis of disc degeneration: correlation with discography. Spine 12: 276-281.
- Shaw LM & Olsen BR (1991) FACIT collagens: diverse molecular bridges in extracellular matrices. Trends Biochem Sci 16: 191-194.
- Sheehan JM, Shaffrey CI & Jane JA Sr (2001) Degenerative lumbar stenosis: the neurosurgical perspective. Clin Orthop 384: 61-74.
- Seegmiller RE, Fraser FC & Sheldon H (1971) A new chondrodystrophic mutant in mice. J Cell Biol 46: 580-593.
- Sether LA, Yu S, Haughton VM & Fischer ME (1990) Intervertebral disc: normal age-related changes in MR signal intensity. Radiology 177: 385-388.
- Simmons ED Jr, Guntupalli M, Kowalski JM, Braun F & Seidel T (1996) Familial predisposition for degenerative disc disease. A case-control study. Spine 21: 1527-1529.
- Solovieva S, Kouhia S, Leino-Arjas P, Ala-Kokko L, Luoma K, Raininko R, Saarela J & Riihimäki H (2004b) Interleukin 1 polymorphisms and intervertebral disc degeneration. Epidemiology 15: 626-633.
- Solovieva S, Leino-Arjas P, Saarela J, Luoma K, Raininko R & Riihimäki H (2004a) Possible association of interleukin 1 gene locus polymorphisms with low back pain. Pain 109: 8-19.
- Solovieva S, Lohiniva J, Leino-Arjas P, Raininko R, Luoma K, Ala-Kokko L & Riihimäki H (2002) COL9A3 gene polymorphism and obesity in intervertebral disc degeneration of the lumbar spine: evidence of gene-environmental interaction. Spine 27: 2691-2696.

- Spayde EC, Joshi AP, Wilcox WR, Briggs M, Cohn DH & Olsen BR (2000) Exon skipping mutation in the COL9A2 gene in a family with multiple epiphyseal dysplasia. Matrix Biol 19: 121-128.
- Spector TD, Keen RW, Arden NK, Morrisin NA, Major PJ, Nguyen TV, Kelly PJ, Baker JR, Sambrook PN, Lanchbury JS & Eisman JA (1995) Influence of vitamin D receptor genotype on bone mineral density in postmenopausal women: a twin study in Britain. BMJ 310: 1357-1360.
- Spengler DM (1987) Degenerative stenosis of the lumbar spine. J Bone Joint Surg Am 69-A: 305-308.
- Spivak JM (1998) Degenerative lumbar spinal stenosis. J Bone Joint Surg Am 80-A: 1053-1066.
- Szpalski M & Hayez JP (1994) Objective functional assessment of the efficacy of tenoxicam in the treatment of acute low back pain. A double-blind placebo-controlled study. Br J Rheumatol 33: 74-78.
- Van Steensel MAM, Buma P, de Waal Malefijt MC, van den Hoogen FHJ & Brunner HG (1997) Oto-spondylo-megaepiphyseal dysplasia (OSMED): clinical description of three patients homozygous for a missense mutation in the COL11A2 gene. Am J Med Genet 70: 315-323.
- Takahashi M, Haro H, Wakabayashi Y, Kawa-uchi T, Komori H & Shinomiya K (2001) The association of degeneration of the intervertebral disc with 5a/6a polymorphism in the promoter of the human matrix metalloproteinase-3 gene. J Bone Joint Surg Br 83-B: 491-495.
- Takahashi E, Hori T, O'Connel P, Leppert M & White R (1990) R-banding and non-isotopic in situ hybridisation: precise localisation of the human type II collagen gene (COL2A1). Hum Genet 86: 14-16.
- Takahashi K, Miyazaki T, Ohnari H, Takino T & TomitaK (1995) Schmorl's nodes and low-back pain. Analysis on magnetic resonance imaging findings in symptomatic and asymptomatic individuals. Eur Spine J 4: 56-59.
- Takahashi M, Suguro T, Okazima Y, Motegi M, Okada Y & Kakiuchi T (1996) Inflammatory cytokines in the herniated discs of the lumbar spine. Spine 21: 218-224.
- Takebayashi T, Cavanaugh JM, Ozaktay C, Kallakuri S & Chen C (2001) Effect of nucleus pulposus on the neural activity of dorsal root ganglion. Spine 26: 940-945.
- Tanaka T, Ikari K, Furushima K, Okada A, Tanaka H, Furukawa KI, Yoshida K, Ikeda T, Ikegawa S, Hunt SC, Takeda J, Toh S, Harata S, Nakajima T & Inoue I (2003) Genowide linkage and linkage disequilibrium analyses identify COL6A1, on chromosome 21, as the locus for ossification of the posterior longitudinal ligament of the spine. Am J Hum Genet 78: 812-822.
- Taylor TK, Melrose J, Burkhardt D, Ghosh P, Claes LE, Kettler A & Wilke HJ (2000) Spinal biomechanics and aging are major determinants of the proteoglycan metabolism of the intervertebral disc. Spine 25: 3014-3020.
- Terry CF, Loukaci V & Green FR (2000) Cooperative influence of genetic polymorphisms on interleukin 6 transcriptional regulation. J Biol Chem 275: 18138-18144.
- Tiller GE, Warman ML, Gong Y, Knoll JHM, Mayne R & Brewton RG (1998) Physical and linkage mapping of the gene for the α3 chain of type IX collagen, COL9A3, to human chromosome 20q13.3. Cytogenet Cell Genet 81: 205-207.
- Tsumaki N & Kimura T (1996) Differential expression of an acidic domain in the amino-terminal propeptide of mouse $pro-\alpha 2(XI)$ collagen by complex alternative splicing. J Biol Chem 270: 2372-2378.
- Urban JP, Holm S, Maroudas A & Nachemson A (1977) Nutrition of the intervertebral disc. An in vivo study of solute transport. Clinical Orthopaedics 129: 101-104.
- Urban JP & Roberts S (1995) Development and degeneration of the intervertebral disc. Mol Med Today 1: 329-335.
- Vanderberg P, Khillan JS, Prockop DJ, Helminen H, Kontusaari S & Ala-Kokko L (1991) Expression of a partially deleted gene of human type II procollagen (COL2A1) in transgenic mice produces a chondrodysplasia. Proc Natl Acad Sci 88: 7640-7644.
- Vane JR & Botting RM (1998) Mechanism of action of anti-inflammatory drugs. Int J Tissue React 20: 3-15.
- Varlotta GP, Brown MD, Kelsey JL & Golden AL (1991) Familial predisposition for herniation of a lumbar disc in patients who are less than twenty-one years old. J Bone Joint Surg Am 73: 124-128.

- Varughese G & Quartey GR (1979) Familial lumbar spinal stenosis with acute disc herniations. Case reports of four brothers. J Neurosurg 51: 234-236.
- Vaughan L, Mendler M, Huber S, Bruckner P, Winterhalter KH, Irwin MI & Mayne R (1988) Dperiodic distribution of collagen type IX along cartilage fibrils. J Cell Biol 106: 991-997.
- Videman T, Leppävuori J, Kaprio J, Battié MC, Gibbons LE, Peltonen L & Koskenvuo M (1998) Intragenic polymorphism of the vitamin D receptor gene associated with intervertebral disc degeneration. Spine 23: 2477-2485.
- Videman T, Gibbons LE, Battié MC, Maravilla K, Vanninen E, Leppävuori J, Kaprio J & Peltonen L (2001) The relative roles of intragenic polymorphism of the vitamin D receptor gene in lumbar spine degeneration and bone density. Spine 26: E7-E12.
- Vijgen L, Van Gysel M, Rector A, Thoelen I, Esters N, Ceelen T, Vangoidsenhoven E, Vermeire S, Rutgeerts P & Van Ranst M (2002) Interleukin-1 receptor antagonis VNTR-polymorphism in inflammatory bowel disease. Genes Immun 3: 400-406.
- Vikkula M, Mariman EC, Lui VC, Zhidkova NI, Tiller GE, Goldring MB, van Beersum SE, de Waal Malefijt MC, van den Hoogen FH, Ropers HH, Mayne R, Cheah KSE, Olsen BR, Warman ML & Brunner HG (1995) Autosomal dominant and recessive osteochondrodysplasias associated with the COL11A2 locus. Cell. 80: 431-437.
- Vikkula M, Metsäranta M & Ala-Kokko L (1994) Type II collagen mutations in rare and common cartilage diseases. Ann Med 26: 107-114.
- Vissing H, D'Alessio M, Lee B, Ramirez F, Godfrey M & Hollister D (1989) Glycine to serine substitution in the triple helical domain of proα1(II) collagen results in a lethal perinatal form of short-limbed dwarfism. J Biol Chem 258: 2758-2761.
- Vuoristo M, Pihlajamaa T, Vandenberg P, Prockop DJ & Ala-Kokko L (1995) The human COL11A2 gene structure indicates that the gene has not envolved with the genes for the major fibrillar collagens. J Biol Chem 270: 22873-22881.
- Warman ML, McCarthy MT, Perälä M, Vuorio E, Knoll JHM, McDaniels CN, Mayne R, Beier DR & Olsen BR (1994) The genes encoding α2(IX) collagen (COL9A2) map to human chromosome 1p32.3-p33 and mouse chromosome 4. Genomics 23: 158-162.
- Warman ML, Tiller GE, Polumbo PA, Seldin MF, Rochelle JM, Knoll JHM, Cheng SD & Olsen BR (1993) Physical and linkage mapping of the human and murine genes for the α1 chain of the type IX collagen (COL9A1). Genomics 17: 694-698.
- Watanabe H, Kimata K, Line S, Strong D, Gao LY, Kozak CA & Yamada Y (1994) Mouse cartilage matrix deficiency (cmd) caused by a 7 bp deletion in aggrecan gene. Nat Genet 7: 154-157.
- Watanabe H, Nakata K, Kimata K, Nakanishi I & Yoshihiko Y (1997) Dwarfism and ageassociated spinal degeneration of heterozygote *cmd* mice defective in aggrecan. Proc Natl Acad Sci 94: 6943-6947.
- Wrocklage C, Wassmann H & Paulus W (2000) COL9A2 allotypes in intervertebral disc disease. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 279: 398-400.
- Wu JJ & Eyre DR (2003) Intervertebral disc collagen: usage of the short form of the α1(IX) chain in bovine nucleus pulposus. J Biol Chem 278: 24521-24525.
- Wu JJ, Wood PE & Eyre DR (1992) Identification of cross-linking sites in bovine cartilage type IX collagen reveals an antiparallel type II-type IX molecular relationship and type IX to type IX bonding. J Biol Chem 267: 23007-23014.
- Wynne-Davies R, Walsh WK & Gormley J (1981) Achondroplasia and hypochondroplasia. Clinical variation and spinal stenosis. J Bone Joint Surg Br 63-B: 508-515.
- Ye S, Watts GF, Mandalia S, Humphries SE & Henney AM (1995) Preliminary report: genetic variation in the human stromelysin promoter is associated with progression of coronary atherosclerosis. Br Heart J 73: 209-215.
- Ye S, Eriksson P, Hamsten A, Kurkinen M, Humphries SE & Henney AM (1996) Progression of coronary atherosclerosis is associated with a common genetig variant of the human stromelysin-1 promoter which results in reduced gene expression. J Biol Chem 271: 13055-13060.
- Yu S, Haughton VM, Sether LA, Ho KC & Wagner M (1989a) Criteria for classifying normal and degenerated lumbar intervertebral disks. Radiology 170: 523-526.

- Yu SW, Haughton VM, Ho PS, Sether LA, Wagner M & Ho KC (1988) Progressive and regressive changes in the nucleus pulposus: Part II. The adult. Radiology 169: 93-97.
- Yu SW, Haughton VM, Sether LA & Wagner M (1989b) Comparison of MR and discography in detecting radial tears of the annulus: a postmortem study. AJNR Am J Neuroradiol 10: 1077-1081.
- Yucesoy B, Kashon ML & Luster MI (2003) Cytokine polymorphisms in chronic inflammatory diseases with reference to occupational diseases. Curr Mol Med 3: 39-48.
- Zhidkova NI, Justice SK & Mayne R (1995) Alternative mRNA processing occurs in the variable region of the pro- α 1(XI) and pro- α 2(XI) collagen chains. J Biol Chem 270: 9486-9493.